REGIONAL STUDIES

39:4 Winter 2021

INSTITUTE OF REGIONAL STUDIES ISLAMABAD

EDITORIAL BOARD

Nadeem Riyaz – Editor-in-Chief Aarish U Khan – Editor

INTERNATIONAL ADVISORY BOARD

Amb Riaz Mohammad Khan Former Foreign Secretary of Pakistan

Dr Michael Kugelman Director, South Asia Center, Stimson Center, Washington DC, USA

Dr Hu Shisheng Director and Research Professor, China Institutes of Contemporary International Relations (CICIR), China

D Suba Chandran Professor and Dean, International Strategic and Security Studies Programme, National Institute of Advanced Studies (NIAS), India

Dr Hassan Abbass Director at NESA, University of Washington, USA

Dr Khadga K.C. Associate Professor, Asian Institute of Diplomacy and International Affairs (AIDIA), Kathmandu, Nepal

Dr Maria Saiffudin Effendi Assistant Professor, Department of Peace and Conflict Studies, NDU, Islamabad, Pakistan Mr Qasim Niaz Member BOG, IRS, Former Secretary Commerce Ministry, Islamabad, Pakistan

Dr Christophe Jaffrelot CERI-Sciences Po/CNRS and King's College, London

Dr Christopher Snedden Former Professor Asia-Pacific Centre for Security Studies Honolulu, Hawaii, USA

Dr Li Jing Feng Director, Regional Studies and Strategic Research Centre, Sichuan Academy of Social Sciences, China

Dr Salma Malik Assistant Professor Quaid-i-Azam University, Islamabad, Pakistan

Mr Asanga Abeyagoonasekera Geopolitics and Foreign Policy Analyst, Colombo, Sri Lanka

Mr Shahab Enam Khan Professor at Jahangirnagar University, Dhaka, Bangladesh

REGIONAL STUDIES

Quarterly Journal of the Institute of Regional Studies, Islamabad

39:4	Winter	2021
------	--------	------

CONTENTS

Role of Religion in Bolstering State Power: Political Importance of Islam in Pakistan and Bangladesh — Zunaira Inam Khan	3-13
Military Rule in Myanmar: Through the Landscape of Authoritarian Power Consolidation — Al Amin and Rabeya Bosri ChandnI	14-46
Prospects of Middle Eastern Quad and its Implications for Pakistan — Syed Fraz Hussain Naqvi	47-61
Rise of Hindutva as a Creed: Its Impact on India's Politics and Society — Amna Ejaz Rafi and Ishtiag Ali Mehkri	62-82
India's Inroads into the Middle East: Implications for Pakistan — Laraib Farhat	83-100

ROLE OF RELIGION IN BOLSTERING STATE POWER: POLITICAL IMPORTANCE OF ISLAM IN PAKISTAN AND BANGLADESH

ZUNAIRA INAM KHAN*

Abstract

The histories of Pakistan and Bangladesh are rife with the misuse of religion to bolster political power and gain legitimacy. Although it managed to confer temporary legitimacy that kept these regimes propped up, in the long run, the use of religion has only managed to weaken state power if defined in terms of the robustness of state institutions. While large scale Islamisation has been attempted in Pakistan, its history in Bangladesh has been largely tampered because of cultural constraints which give competing definitions of nationalism and state ideology. Even though religion has been used in myriad ways to confer legitimacy upon regimes and to prop them, it has not led to greater power of the state. The use of religion in this way, especially by dictatorial and authoritarian regimes, has only masked the tensions and problems that exist within the state apparatus and society while not doing much to strengthen democratic state institutions.

Keywords: Pakistan, Bangladesh, Islam, state power, Islamization, popular Islam, purist Islam, religious intolerance, extremism, political legitimacy, ideology, nationalism

Introduction

Religion in Pakistan and Bangladesh has certainly been used in attempts to bolster state power, especially as a means to gain

^{*} Ms Zunaira Inam Khan is a Research Analyst at the Institute of Regional Studies, Islamabad.

Regional Studies, 39:4, Winter 2021, pp.3-13

legitimacy. Although it managed to confer temporary legitimacy that kept these regimes propped up, in the long run the use of religion has only managed to weaken state power if defined in terms of the robustness of state institutions. This is especially the case in Pakistan. The Islamization record in Bangladesh has remained checkered and more tempered than that attempted in Pakistan during various regimes. Understanding the contours of political importance of Islam in Pakistan and Bangladesh entails an insight into various dimensions, first being its pre-Independence historical roots. Recently, changing socioeconomic factors and demographics have also resulted in greater political importance for religion. Finally, and very importantly, the political significance of Islam is due to the confluence of international forces, geostrategic factors and regional conflict. While examining each of these dimensions, the article juxtaposes Pakistan's experience with that of Bangladesh and tries to highlight some similarities and differences.

Popular Versus Purist Islam

To understand the political importance of Islam in Pakistan and Bangladesh, it is imperative to first understand the distinction between low vs. high Islam or popular vs. purist Islam. While Islam has had political importance as a manifestation of both these variants, their distinction is a big clue to understanding the growing tide of religious extremism and demands or attempts towards Islamization. Popular or Low Islam in its ideology is apolitical and is associated with khanqah/shrines of Sufi saints. In this sense, it is more of a cultural expression fused with local traditions, folklore, superstitions etc. practiced primarily in the rural areas. It is mainly associated with the Barelvi tradition, especially in Pakistan. On the other hand, what Riaz Hassan calls purist Islam, and which has been referred to as High Islam by others, is a religio-political ideology stemming mostly from Deobandi/Wahabbi movements and also the pre-Independence Faraizi Movement in Bengal. This Islam is the "strict, puritan, scripturalist religion of scholars." ¹While the former conception of religion could sit well with a secular ideology, the latter explicitly calls for the establishment of a theocracy.

The conception of Islam followed by the Pakistan movement was of the popular type. However, over the last two decades there has been a marked shift towards the growing political importance of purist Islam. Riaz Hassan offers an explanation for this phenomenon in the Pakistani context by looking at the interaction of state-society dynamics. Even during colonial times, popular Islam was co-opted by the State. Since pirs (descendents of Sufi saints) had influence over millions of followers, the British felt it was in their interest to have their support. They were classified as 'landed gentry' and were bestowed with 'jagirs' (land grants) which "extended their influence to economic and political spheres" and consolidated their interests with other landed classes which led to a pir-zamindar alliance that gained great political significance. The support of this alliance was absolutely crucial for the success of the Pakistan Movement and actively sought to placate them later in post-Independence Pakistan where they became a dominant political class, as has also been argued by Hamza Alavi.² In this sense, not just the leaders of the Pakistan Movement but also the first few governments, all made concessions to popular Islam. For example, even Ayub Khan, notwithstanding the fact that he was a moderniser and sought to reduce the role of Islam in state functioning, still pandered to the popular Islamic forces by measures such as introduction of the Waqf Properties Ordinances of 1959 which institutionalised the control and management of shrines.³Similarly, Zulfigar Ali Bhutto also revived the idea of shrines as welfare centers. On the other hand, the proponents of purist Islam, i.e., the ulema tried to break the nexus between the state and popular Islam.

While popular Islam still remains politically significant in both Pakistan and Bangladesh and the landed pirs are still a force to be reckoned with in Pakistan, nonetheless there has been a shift towards purist interpretations and an increased importance of Islamic parties and religio-political groups. Writing in 1987, Riaz Hassan mentioned changing socio-economic circumstances such as urbanisation, increasing literacy and industrialisation which led to a shift towards the urban purist version of Islam and a greater role of Islamic political parties. Till about three decades ago, purist Islam had largely remained concentrated in urban areas whereas popular Islam was more of a rural phenomenon, though still having widespread salience in the lives of the older urban generations, especially women. In recent years purist interpretations have made inroads into the rural areas. One of the most important reasons for this in both Pakistan and Bangladesh has been the return of Gulf migrants who have imported Wahabi political ideology back to their villages. Also, the Saudi government has also been directly funding Sunni religio-political groups and madrassas in these countries.

Use of Religion to Bolster State Power

The use of religion to bolster state power has been attempted in two ways. First, as the basis of nationalism and state ideology. It has been argued that religion was the very basis for the creation of these states. Granted that the leaders of the Pakistan Movement were not adhering to the idea of the creation of an 'Islamic State' and rather a 'State for Muslims' as authors such as Hamza Alavi⁴ have argued, it also remains a fact that their rallying cry was 'Islam in danger' and the basis of the two nation theory was in fact religious difference. This inevitably politicised religion, consequently creating conditions for its later manipulation by various opportunistic regimes, both civil or military. Especially in the Pakistani context, the entire idea of nationalism was linked to religion since there was really not much else in common to the areas that were grouped together as Pakistan. Since there was no such thing as a common 'Pakistani culture', though one could speak of Punjabi culture or Pathan culture etc, the political leaders had to espouse religion as sate ideology and as the basis of nationalism. In

this regard, the secession of East Pakistan to become Bangladesh was a defining moment in Pakistan's history. As Lawrence Ziring has argued, "the notion of an Islamic community and polity was significantly shaken by the creation of an independent Bangladesh."⁵ Thus, Zia believed that just the concept of a modern nation state was not enough to unite Pakistanis, they rather required a unifying ideology which in the Pakistani context could best be provided only by Islam. No doubt the recourse to Islam was also to grant legitimacy to his government which had gained power through unconstitutional means and later as the best way of ensuring the continuity of his rule, the author holds that Zia genuinely believed that Islamic ideology was the best course of action for Pakistan in terms of developing a sense of nationhood. Above in view, the fact that instead of unifying the nation, the seeds of sectarianism were also sown during Zia's era which later festered and erupted in some of the worst types of violence that the country has seen, becomes and ironic undeniable reality.

On the other hand, in the case of Bangladesh, the sources of national identity were derived not just from religion but mainly from Bengali culture. Especially the independence struggle was "effectively a cultural resistance to the Pakistani regime." Thus, at the time of its creation in 1971, religion was not used as a basis for nationalism in Bangladesh. The Mujib ur-Rahman government espoused the principles of socialism, secularism and democracy and tried in very overt ways to secularise the State. Later, the failures, incompetence and corruption of the Mujib ur Rehman's regime led to a rejection of all that it espoused by the people, including secularism. In that sense, the rise of political Islam can be understood as a reactionary ideology, at least in the years Mujib ur Rehman's rule and led to a re-definition of nationalism in terms of Islam. The emphasis shifted from Bengali to Bangladeshi nationalism which was more overtly Islamic. However, the contradictory claims between Din-ul-Islam and Bangla Samaj (religion and culture) have not been resolved.

The second way in which religion bolstered state power is by conferring legitimacy to the State during times of economic, political or military crises and to prop up failing regimes, both civil and military. This has been especially true for military regimes that confiscated power in an unconstitutional manner and thus lacked legitimacy, as has been mentioned for the case of Ayub Khan and Zia ul Hag in Pakistan. While Ayub was pandering to popular Islam, Zia, for the first time gave great leeway to Islamic religious parties espousing a purist version of Islam. The most important party amongst these is of course the Jamaat-e-Islami (JI) which gained 'ideological hegemony' in the state during Zia's regime at the expense of popular Islamic tradition and its leaders. Similarly, both military rulers in Bangladesh also made recourse to religion to bolster their regimes. In 1976, Zia ur Rahman, like his namesake in Pakistan, deleted secularism from Bangladesh's Constitution and began a process of state-sponsored Islamisation. Zia "required an ideology to counter the official secularism of the Awami League and to undermine its still-considerable support. Islam offered an obvious and powerful alternative to win over right-wing Islamic elements who had been discredited by their Pakistan policies in 1971", especially the Jamaat-e-Islami which had supported Pakistan State and whose leader Ghulam Azam was later convicted in a 'people's court' on charges of war crimes in 1971 war and was awarded death penalty.⁶

However, it was not just military regimes that took recourse to religion to bolster their failing governments; this was also the case for almost all civilian regimes. For example, in the Pakistani context both Nawaz Sharif and Benazir Bhutto tried to appease religious lobbies and built alliances with religious parties to gain political support. Nawaz Sharif, who is considered as a protégé of Zia ul Haq, carried on the Islamisation process initiated by his mentor, albeit in a muted manner. He introduced a Shariat Bill to deflect the attention away from the economic crisis that the country was in. Similarly, Benazir Bhutto, who "was viewed as a secular and lacked legitimacy" cinched an alliance with the Jamiat-i-Ulama-e-Islam or JUI, especially as a means of making inroads into the Sunni vote bank. In Bangladesh, the Awami League and BNP have had to use Islamic rhetoric and symbolism, especially during election time, in order to appease the religious sentiments of a large section of society, despite their secular leanings. Outside of KPK in 2014, PTI joined forces with right-wing Islamist preacher Dr. Tahir-ul-Qadri for orchestrating a mass sit-in in Islamabad. This prolonged sit-in demonstration, called the Azadi March (Freedom March) targeted the 'corrupt elite' and symbolically displayed PTI's willingness to from coalitions with Islamist right-wing groups.

It is noteworthy that while religion has been used in these myriad ways to confer legitimacy upon regimes and to prop them, it has not led to greater power of the state. The use of religion in this way, especially by dictatorial and authoritarian regimes such as that of Zia ul Haq, has only masked the tensions and the problems that exist within the state apparatus and in the society while not doing much to strengthen democratic state institutions. Such use of religion and suppression of popular political processes lets things fester under the surface which later erupt in hideous ways when given the opportunity. For example, the state links established with sectarian groups during Zia's time and later fostered during Benazir Bhutto's government (like the tacit alliance with Sipah-e-Muhammad) in later years resulted as a driving force behind the worst sectarian violence in the history of Pakistan.

Ascendancy of Political Islam due to International Factors

So far the explanation has largely focused on an analysis of state-society interaction. To understand the various dynamics at play in the ascendancy of political Islam in these two countries, it is absolutely crucial to look at international factors. Firstly the fact that the rise of political Islam is not an isolated phenomenon in Pakistan and Bangladesh needs to emphasised. Worldwide, there has been a

REGIONAL STUDIES

growing trend of Islamism premised as a set of political ideologies that view Islam not just as a religion but as a political system whose teachings should be eminent in all facets of society. The history of Islamism can be traced back to the 13th century, but its modern version can be attributed to developments such as the end of Caliphate in 1924 and the consequent rise of the Khilafat movement, which was also very important for pre-independence Indian Muslims. Furthermore, various anti-colonial struggles such as in Egypt against the British or in Algeria against the French also used Islam for nationalist causes which later had ramifications regarding the role of religion in politics in these countries. Central figures of modern Islamism include Jamal al-Din al-Afghani, Abul Ala Maududi, Sayyid Qutb and Ayatollah Khomeini.

While too much attention cannot be accorded to personalities in the explanation of such a complex phenomenon, one person that deserves a mention is Abu Ala Maududi. Maududi founded the Jamaat-e-Islami in 1941 and has had considerable influence in shaping political Islam in not just Pakistan and Bangladesh, but also in his influence over other organisations such as the Islamic Brotherhood. Maududi provided a blueprint for what an Islamic State should look like and the role of religion in state and politics. While his ideology is rather fundamentalist and traditionalist, it is simultaneously also modern in its outlook. For one, it accepts the nation state as the basis of the establishment of Islamic rule and democracy as the system of government. Furthermore, it accepts the use of modern education and technology for the continuance of its goals.

In the context of Bangladesh, the most important international factor that had an impact on the rise of religion in politics has been what has been termed 'Indiaphobia' by authors such as Taj ul-Islam Hashmi. There has been a pervasive insecurity in Bangladesh with regard to its neighbor that has led to further support for religious political parties that have adopted anti-India stance. Another

10

underlying reason behind this is the fact that the Mujib government and Awami League were supported by India. Following the fall of the said government, the disillusionment of the people also led towards hostility towards Indian and Bangladeshi Hindus and a turn towards Islamic political parties that offered an alternative.

Pakistan's insecurity towards India has also resulted in a turn towards religion, but in terms of the support of religio-political militant groups that have been fighting in Kashmir.⁷ While militant Islamic groups have been operating in Kashmir with the alleged tacit support of the Pakistani state, the growing importance of religio-political groups really became pronounced as a consequence of regional conflicts which eventually led to a militarisation of the society. In this regard, the Iranian Revolution of 1979 had the effect of mobilising and politicising the Shias in Pakistan. To counter their growing influence, Zia's regime adopted a strategy of supporting Sunni sectarian groups. Similarly the Soviet-Afghan war which began in 1980 brought much funding, military training and institutional support for various militant religio-political groups in Pakistan. Although, these militant groups are not active in the formal political arena and must be distinguished from the religious parties nevertheless, there exists a 'symbiotic relationship' between them (Kukreja, 183)⁸ in the sense that the political parties have fostered linkages with them to serve as their extended militant arms. Similarly, the religio-political groups also benefit from their links with these parties (as also with the military and the ISI) in order to bail them out when they run into trouble with the law because of their criminal activities.

Conclusion

While large scale Islamisation has been attempted in Pakistan, its history in Bangladesh has been largely tempered because of cultural constraints which offers competing definitions of nationalism and state ideology. However, this is not to say that political Islam in Bangladesh, especially the constant battles between the Jamaat's militant student wings and secular forces, have not had negative repercussions for the Bangladeshi state and society. Overall it can be contended that while attempts have been made to bolster religion through the use of state power, by both civil and military regimes seeking legitimacy and defining state ideology and nationalism, in the long run this has only resulted in the weakening of the state by unleashing the forces of religious intolerance, extremism, terrorism and sectarianism which have taken very violent forms in recent years.

Notes and References

- ¹ Taj-ul-Islam Hashmi, *Women and Islam in Bangladesh: Beyond Subjection and Tyranny,* (London: Palgrave Macmillan, 1994), 119.
- ² Hamza Alavi, "Authoritarianism and Legitimation of State Power in Pakistan." In *The Post-Colonial State in Asia: Dialectics of Politics and Culture*, (New York: Harvester Wheatsheaf, 1990).
- ³ S. Jamal Malik, "Waqf in Pakistan: Change in Traditional Institutions," *Die Welt des Islams* 30, no. 1/4(1990), http://www.jstor.org/stable/1571046.
- Hamza Alavi, "Pakistan and Islam: Ethnicity and Ideology," In State and Ideology in the Middle East and Pakistan, (New York: Monthly Review Press, 1988).
- ⁵ Lawrence Ziring, *Pakistan in the twentieth century: A political history*, (1997), 35.
- ⁶ Razia Akter Banu, *Islam in Bangladesh*, (New York: EJ Brill, 1994), 82.
- ⁷ Veena Kukreja, Pakistan: Democracy, Development and Security Issues, (SAGE publications, 2006), 180.
- ⁸ Ibid.,183.

MILITARY RULE IN MYANMAR: THROUGH THE LANDSCAPE OF AUTHORITARIAN POWER CONSOLIDATION

AL AMIN AND RABEYA BOSRI CHANDNI^{*}

Abstract

Military government in Myanmar is often considered most durable and powerful military rule in the world. Since 1962, the Junta has been ruling the country facing a lot of internal and external challenges and succeeded to consolidate its rule under various titles (Burma Socialist Programme Party, State Law and Order Restoration Council, and State Peace and Development Council) until 2011. This paper attempts to find out the distinctive factors that contributed to the military's ability to prolong its rule using authoritarian regime consolidation theory. It argues that the junta had strengthened its regime by applying a series of management policies such as establishing patronage network with different civilian sections of people, emphasising national ideology, directing coercive mechanism against anti-government forces, launching educational propaganda, applying media censorship, establishing a monopoly of power under a self-written Constitution, receiving external aid and assistance, etc. It is wholly a qualitative work based on secondary data sources and follows the historical and content analysis approach.

Keywords: military regime, authoritarian regime consolidation, clientelism, ceasefire capitalism, ethnonationalism, ideology, authoritarian constitutionalism

^{*} Mr Al Amin and Ms Rabeya Bosri Chandni are Lecturers in the Department of Political Science at the Jagannath University, Dhaka, Bangladesh.

Introduction

Most of the underdeveloped and developing countries suffer from military interventions in their early post-independence period. The jump from a subjugated status to a sovereign state heightens people's ambition for more opportunities in all spheres of life. In contrast, poor economy, weak leadership, inefficient bureaucracy, divided society, and illiterate population increases the pressures for the nation. The militaries then shoulders the responsibility of state building and establish their own regime. This type of regime, "basically, a system of managing government by the military"¹ is more or less authoritarian and interestingly Perlmutter founds that this is a fusion of civil and military in composition.² Whilst genuinely unable to handle governmental responsibilities and relying primarily on coercion, the military seeks the assistance from technocrats, politicians, businessmen, and even the working class.³ In the context of Myanmar, a state created as military occupation where the Tatmadaw was seen as the main foundation for safeguarding national sovereignty and considered legitimate heir to Burma's past, had repeatedly indulged in military intervention. The first military intervention occurred in 1958 but the 1962 military coup led by Ne Win led to a military rule over a longer period. Although the Tatmadaw handed over power to the civilian government (backed by its proxy party) in 2011, military still secures a dominant position in government.

This paper explores the strategies behind Myanmar's military regime consolidation (mainly from 1962 to 2011) using the theory of authoritarian regime consolidation. Although literature is available to understand the reasons responsible both for military intervention and its withdrawal from politics in Myanmar, it is not enough to explain how Myanmar's military rule evolved in the course of time in the modern world history in the face of sufficient external and internal obstacles.

REGIONAL STUDIES

In this regard, based on the secondary data sources and the historical and content analysis approach, this study analyses the factors directly or indirectly responsible for Myanmar's prolonged military rule. It also answers why the responses in the shape of public demonstrations or any change of rulers resulted in repeated military coups. It illustrates how the civilian society like students, monks, political parties, ethnic minorities, anti-state groups, business community, media, etc. played a vital role in consolidating the military regime in Myanmar.

This paper is divided into six sections, including an introduction and a conclusion. In the second section, an array of literature is discussed to identify the gaps in the existing body of knowledge on the subject of inquiry. The third section develops the theoretical ground for understanding the authoritarian aspects of military government. Additionally, it introduces three dimensions of power, e.g., discursive, infrastructural, and despotic to show how an authoritarian regime spreads its web of control in the society. A short backdrop of the origination of military force in Myanmar has been drawn in the fourth section. The fifth section is divided into eight subsections to discuss the major target groups and social issues identified by the Tatmadaw in terms opportunities and threats. This section finds out that people had not only been brutally oppressed through the strong coercive apparatus of the state but had also been facilitated through maintaining patronage networks in order to strengthen the military regime. In addition, civil society protests and ethnic insurgencies aimed at achieving greater autonomy were not only unable to challenge the Tatmadaw's control over the country but also provided a strong pretext for it to stay in power through a continuous emphasis on national ideology. While the generals repeatedly insisted on national ideology to highlight the civilian government's fragile rule, it was inherently just a ruse for enhancing the Tatmadaw's legitimacy to rule. In the face of sanctions,

condemnation from Western countries, however, assistance and diplomatic support from China, India, and Japan played a key role in advancing the stability of military rule in Myanmar.

Literature Review

Chu and Min⁴ have contributed to build a theory on the repeated return of military to power after short spans of civilian government, termed 'military relapse'. The theory claims that the plausibility of relapse decreases if the political elite and military enjoy coequal unity. Chu and Min opine that in spite of inability to govern and in the face of domestic as well as international condemnation, the Tatmadaw did not give back power to civilian government due to a fear of retribution and the perceived higher cost of remaining in the barracks for them. It is true that these reasons cannot be ignored for explaining the willingness of the military to continue stay in power but are not enough to understand the tactics followed by the military regime to consolidate its control over the government.

Huang⁵ has traced the current developments in Myanmar politics as 'a diminished form of authoritarianism'. According to the author, all institutional settings and historical succession of the Tatmadaw's role in statebuilding provide it with the ample opportunity to establish its dominance over the future government. In contrast, this work focuses not only on the institutional mechanism but also the socio-political, economic, and diplomatic factors responsible for Tatmadaw's regime consolidation.

The work of Bunte⁶ argues that the military's withdrawal from direct rule does not mean return into the barracks; instead it expounds additional institutionalisation of military domination over the civilian government through setting up of a serious autocratic system called 'disciplined democracy' and, thus, ensuring its safe return to barrack. Jones⁷ shows that the 'disciplined democracy' has originated from a methodology of coercive state-building, diplomatic setting, and economic incorporation through 'ceasefire capitalism' that reduces centrifugal challenges and makes the system adequately certain to impose its preferred settlement. Although Bunte and Jones have tried to find out the reasons behind the Myanmar military's

prolonged rule, their explanation was limited to 1988-2010 period based upon the disciplined democracy. Moreover, Jones's political-economy explanation fails to articulate the Tatmadaw's response to the social obstacles.

Thawnghmung⁸ addresses four contributions that non-armed members of ethnic minority groups may make to the political system:

- 1. Supporting the status quo;
- 2. Transforming or undermining the status quo;
- 3. Promoting collective identity and culture and addressing humanitarian needs; and
- 4. Helping to mediate ceasefire agreements.

Her concentration only on the decisive role of non-armed minorities does not include the contribution of media or authoritarian Constitution in legitimising military rule.

Cook⁹ has highlighted the multifaceted relationship between Myanmar and China. Although Myanmar wants to maintain a strong relationship with China for its 'more powerful global position', it follows 'equal distance diplomacy' because of China's affinity with its ethnic groups. However, this work does not cover the most important external actor's responses to the military government in Myanmar even though its role in crucial.

Guilloux¹⁰ has tried to find out the possible key external interveners in case of an internal chaos leading to a transfer of power, based on their strengths and multifarious interests in Myanmar. Bert¹¹ points that the close ties between China and Myanmar have been built up as a complement to their self-interest. According to Zhao¹², since 1990s, China has conducted a long-term strategy of developing its border regions as well as to monitor the important sea-trade routes through Myanmar. However, all of these papers focus on Myanmar and its neighbours' relationship after 1988 and that is why these cannot answer how the military regime survived during its selfisolated period (1962-1990).

In fact, Myanmar is a very exceptional state in the modern world which wants to keep itself aloof from all sorts of communication from the outside and this tendency has made it a land of curiosity. Many scholars have

18

worked hard to understand its government, politics, economics, society, foreign relationship, and so on but all attempts are fragmented in timeframe, national issues, or societal divisions. Here, the authors have tried to give a comprehensive account of military strategies for establishing control over society and eradicating the obstacles toward its reign.

Theoretical Framework

Regime is a name "given to a government or sequence of governments in which power remains essentially in the hands of the same social group"¹³ and it "determines who has access to political power, and how those who are in power deal with those who are not."14 In a military regime, military rulers consider themselves the main political actors by strengthening their coercive means of power¹⁵ in which they take important actions to maintain their regime's persistence and control over government. Usually, the military regime arranges necessary measurements to strengthen its control over the government.¹⁶ Generally, authoritarian consolidation is a process of regime maintenance as well as a procedure of state that figures out how authoritarian leaders manage coercion by establishing state mechanisms to increase regime stability for governing society. It tends to build strategies to prevent factionalism in leaders and appease demonstration or protest by reaching assistance with opposition as well other sections of society. According to Goebel,¹⁷ "authoritarian consolidation is understood to be a deliberate state project driven by political elites seeking to secure their ruling position." He has shown three distinctive forms of power such as despotic, infrastructural, and discursive to strengthen its non-autocratic capability to be connected with social, political, and business communities. These powers, influential over each other, recognise the capacity to force one's will on individuals, institutional capacity for managing society, and the ability to make individuals need what the government needs them to want. The authoritarian government usually exerts despotic power (imprisonment, lawlessness, torture, disappearance, murders, illegal

seizure of private property or business, media censorship and intimidation, disappearance of anti-regime forces, and systematic terror against the whole population or race) in order to prevent regime breakdown and these acts of coercion help to develop infrastructural and discursive power for managing society.¹⁸

Figure 1



Indicators for the Three Power Dimension¹⁹

Goebel also explained three levels of authoritarian consolidation which is mostly focused on infrastructural and discursive power. At the macro level, authoritarian leaders consolidate their regime by developing institutional structure and granting citizens incentives to ensure people's belief in the regime 'logistics of political control'.²⁰ This enables the regime to reduce complexity, social grievances, and increase the capability of the state to coordinate society. This explanation denotes three dimensions to deal with infrastructural power. To be specific, 'state capabilities', 'their sub national variation', and their impact on society, that is, the 'weight of the state for exercising control over society,"²² where the second dimension refers to the 'territorial reach' of the state, or "the ability to penetrate society not only with respect to policy issues, but also to

maintain a state presence in even the remotest parts of the state territory."23 The third dimension is explained at the meso level that depends on how state aims to penetrate in society. In its regime consolidation game, the military builds links between state and society through its dense state apparatus in order to legitimise government decisions. Furthermore, it "feeds the preferences and grievances of different social groups..."²⁴ instead of developing democratic manners like competitive or institutionalised party system, highly diverse civil society, autonomous media, etc. In a micro sense, authoritarian consolidation refers to discursive power which "means securing the active complicity of the subjects of power in their own self-regulation" to construct political and societal minds.²⁵ This contributes to authoritarian leaders with a greater attention toward identifying social issues and regime challenges than cracking down on opposition which inflicts a huge price in terms of gaining legitimacy in both internal and external spheres as well as indicates state failure.

Table 1

	Authoritarian consolidation	Power dimension
Macro-	Communication,	Infrastructural power:
level	bureaucracy,	density and reach of state
	legal system	organisation
Meso-	Meritocratic, networks,	Infrastructural power:
level	semi-competitive, elections	embeddedness
	mass,	
	organisations, complaint	
	mechanisms	
Micro-	Attitudes and behaviour	Discursive power
level	(elites, population)	

Levels of authoritarian consolidation²⁶

The Independence struggle and the Military

The independence struggle of Myanmar is deeply connected with the Second World War. This battle provided the Burmese nationalists with an opportunity to revolt against the British administration. Aung San decided to defeat the British forces in collaboration with Japanese invaders in Myanmar and, thus, to free his motherland. For this purpose, he fled to Japan with a few of his colleagues (later known as the thirty comrades) and received military training there. Then he set up the Burma Independence Army in December 1941 and started combating against the British army. On the contrary, other ethnic minority groups, specially Karen, Kachin, and Chin assisted the allied force as the continuation of their loyalty to British. However, the Burmese revolting Burmese soldiers, upon reluctance of Japan to free Myanmar, revolted against Japan and entered into the British camp in March 1945. Before joining the opposite side, Aung San formed the 'Anti-Fascist People's Freedom League' (AFPFL) in a secret meeting with the Communist Party of Burma (CPB), the Burma National Army, and the Socialist People's Revolutionary Party (PRP) in August 1944. At the end of the war, the interim military administration of the colony composed of the new Burmese army, an uneasy coalescence of two flanks: a) nationalist Burman forces of the Burma Independence Army, and b) non-Burman minority units from the old colonial army on 28 September 1946. Following the 1947 general election for a Constitutional Assembly, Aung San was appointed as the fifth Prime Minister. After being criticised for working with the British by the Burmese Communist Party, the Premier banned all communists from his AFPFL on 3 November 1946. A delegation led by him signed an agreement with Lord Attlee (then British Premier) on the conditions of Burmese freedom on 27 January 1947. However, the Prime Minister and his new cabinet were assassinated by a political rival in a meeting on 19 July 1947. On 4th January 1948, the country was declared independent. The

Union of Burma started as a democratic republic and U Nu took the office of the premier. By August 1948, the Burmese military and various insurgents, even the communists and ethnic troops, were engaged in a civil war. For the first time in the independent Burma, the military got itself entrenched into politics in the guise of a caretaker government in 1958. Although it handed over power to the civilian government after a general election in 1960, it returned as the military junta in 1962 and prolonged the position under different titles like the BSPP, SLORC, and SPDC until 2011. During this period, it held elections in 1974, 1978, 1981, and 1990 only to legitimise the military in power. Public demonstration also broke out several times against the military dictatorship but all ended in smoke in the face of severe military oppression except in 1988 that led the Tatmadaw to replace the national ideology.

Military Strategies for Regime Consolidation in Myanmar

By and large, among various type of authoritarianism, military regimes are viewed as the most fragile type. As per Barbara Geddes, who examined the durability of 163 authoritarian regimes from 1945 to 1998, military regimes have a normal life expectancy of just seven years, while single-party regime have a normal life expectancy of 35 years.²⁷ The tide, however, is turning²⁸ because some military regimes have more durability prospects than others. The persistence of "an authoritarian regime increases to the extent that regime elites manage to substitute coercion for governing by organization, regulation and the management of discourses."²⁹ This section of the paper discusses how the junta government had been able to constantly sustain its rule over society and kept up the record of lengthy predominance in politics notwithstanding serious obstacles like ethnic conflicts, economic crisis, massive demonstrations, foreign sanctions, civil dissatisfactions, etc.

Game of Ideology

The Burma Independence Army (BIA) was established by the command and force of the politicians during the independence struggle of the country, most of them were very strongly connected with the socialist or communist parties in their pre-war political career. The nationalist leaders Aung San, Ne Win, and Setkya were especially trained in the military camp to form the Burmese government. In fact, Aung San was appointed as the fifth Prime Minister and Ne Win was made commander-in-chief of the BIA later. Thus, the ideological contexts and backgrounds of a number of influential colonels³⁰ illustrate why these nationalist leaders in military uniforms preferred the 'new professionalism' than 'old' for demarcating the role of military in politics. Moreover, the declaration of founding 'a people's democratic socialist state^{'31} through the parliamentary democracy not to practice democratic values made by demagogues (from different ideologies) gave a good opportunity to the military to emphasise the 'ideology' (goal) instead of the type of government (the means for achieving the goal). Thus, they had successfully exploited ideology as a pretext for seizing power and rule legitimisation. Depicting civilian government's switch toward privatisation as a divergence from the nation's spirit,³² General Ne Win captured power through the 1962 coup. On the contrary, he lacked much interest in national ideals and his revolutionary council had just followed previous ideological foundations. In Mehden's words, "The difference was primarily a hardening of tone and position."33 Therefore, when the national ideology was enunciated by the military, the politicians reacted very mysteriously. The first military coup in the guise of a caretaker government might gotten people's support because the army had vowed to hand over power to the political parties after easing the communal tensions against the civilian government's various unpopular programmes. The fear of torture, detention, and conspiracy were not less responsible for providing military with supports.

However, it was late to perceive the substantive intention of the Revolutionary Council of Ne Win. A series of student-led protests of 1976, 1987, and 1988 that ultimately took the form of mass uprisings had recurrently demonstrated the failure of the 'Burmese Way to Socialism' to unite the citizens. At the peak of movement, Ne Win was compelled to resign from the post of the Chairman of the 'Burma Socialist Programme Party' (BSPP) on 23 July 1988. Within two months of the replacement of the government by Ne Win's close friends General Saw Maung and Khin Nyunt,³⁴ the second innings of 'ideology'-centred politics had already been upheld by the SLORC regime (The State Law and Order Restoration Council). Hliang³⁵ claimed that the SLORC Generals being irritated with the mess caused by the pro-democracy movement removed the previous government. However, the unrestrained mass anger coerced the SLORC to declare a general election for establishing parliamentary democracy. The previous ideological goal of 'sociology' had been replaced by the new objective 'democracy' as a strategy of the Tatmadaw to appease the domestic and foreign grudge in addition to drawing their attention to the next regime. Invalidating the forecast of the Tatmadaw that "their own National Unity Party would win,"³⁶ the 1990s election compelled them to resort under 'disciplined democracy' (in 2003) that assisted the military in coming back to power in a legitimate way.

Authoritarian Constitutionalism

Authoritarian constitutionalism denotes the manipulation of the constitutional order and the purposeful use of constitution making through the autocratic exercise of power to enhance further stabilisation and undermine democratic practice. The factor behind the non-existence of a constitution is direct military rule, yet some other regimes use old constitution or others may intend to make a new constitution for keeping the military a key political actor in order to consolidate their power. According to Crouch,³⁷ the pre-emptive function of constitution-making in regimes that may have endured for

many years without a constitution is to stave off threats of constitutional democracy. After independence, within a short span of time, the constitutional rule in Myanmar had been ended by a military coup in 1962 condemning the existing civil government as they intended to accept the demand of federation which was considered a threat to territorial integrity and by then the junta was governing the state through extra-constitutional rule. Surprisingly, the military government had to embrace the same demand of federation in the 1974 constitution which later proved to be merely an instrument used by Ne Win to remain in power. It also failed to provide actual autonomy to the ethnic minorities as the power was concentrated in the hands of a few representatives of the Council of State and especially of Ne Win, the Council Chairman. Even they promoted the 1982 Citizenship Law, which fragmented citizens into three levels of citizenship: citizens, associate citizens, and naturalized citizens by limiting the rights of associate and naturalized citizens.³⁸ For an example, the 1982 Citizenship Law denied citizenship and institutionalised the Rohingya's statelessness. Their "ancestry related documents prove that the government enacted the new law simply to deny the Rohingya identity."39 This misappropriation facilitated the military with a new civil unrest issue to validate its power position. The continuation of constitution-making game for prolonging power had been continued under SLORC after their seizing of power in 1988 as they abolished previous existing constitutional norms (1947, 1974).

Consequently, they had a logic to prolong their imposition in the name of developing a new constitution. In 1993, the SLORC arranged the National Convention (NC) which was unsuccessful due to the junta's suspicious rules and lack of proportional and justified representation of the political parties and ethnic minorities. "Lacking the strength to simply impose its will"⁴⁰ the Tatmadaw came to end the convention in 1996. However, the junta has finally succeeded in ensuring military dominance over the democratic government in the second call for NC (2004-2007), reserving 25% seats in regional and national parliament with a privileged position to access executive power in the emergency period and exercise influence on state resources and power as well as military's autonomy in security-related ministries. Besides, the constitutional change needs 75% military consent to get approval in the parliament.⁴¹ By these self-written constitutions centred on the 'three national principles' (non-disintegration of the union, non-disintegration of national unity, and the protection of national sovereignty),⁴² the junta intended to continue the Union and establish its monopoly power.

Strategy on Ethnic Minorities

The non-Burman groups, such as the Karen, Chin, and Kachin were recruited for the army, police, and bureaucracy⁴³ and accepted for self-governance in the British period (1886-1941, 1945-1948). The difference in political experience along with culture, tradition, language, and even territorial possession led the Burman and non-Burman relation toward hostility, which exploded during the liberation struggle. Some minorities like the Shan, Karen, Kachin, Kayah, and Chin, proposed to dwell autonomous under British rule, even the Mon and Arakanese called for establishing own states. Centring these issues the ongoing conflict consolidated the military regime for a long time in Myanmar. The Tatmadaw took the advantage of it in two ways:

- a) justified its power capture calming down the mutineers; and
- b) showed as pretext for staying longer to remove the disunity within the ethnic groups.

The BSPP government adopted two kinds of strategies for armed and non-armed members of ethnic minorities. Ne Win implemented a black 'four-cut policy' that targeted armed resistance organisations (those who fighting for self-determination) by cutting off their food, funding, intelligence, and popular support.⁴⁴ In this period, the Tatmadaw displaced millions of people while taking billions of dollars in profit from jade mines, teak forests, and other natural resources. The non-armed members action (supporting government or acting in government-controlled areas) and inaction (silence against governmental programmes) augmented the political and economic power of government elites.⁴⁵ With the culmination of economic sufferings and insecurities, end to interaction with the armed mutineers, and the prolonged period of bloodshed changed the view of the masses about the warring tribes. The governments' assimilation and co-optation strategy also exposed the success in altering their mindset. It patently split the non-armed residents from their counterparts integrating them as 'good citizens' by different tactics. The domination of Burman and Buddhist over government's representation to educational curriculum had generated a negative impression, but development programmes and long military rule accustomed the new generation of minority with political acquiescence for their rudimentary survival.⁴⁶

The SLORC used the same strategy to strengthen its position in statecraft. Moreover, the border states had extended their cooperation in handling insurgents by ceasing all economic, logistic, and asylum support for them in exchange for economic relationship with the Myanmar government. By this chance, the Tatmadaw compelled the mutineers to fight until final defeat or to push them to resume normal lives. The 'ceasefire capitalism' continually inserted rebels into a national system "through economic means: development spending; joint business ventures; and the re-routing flows to benefit the regime"⁴⁷ in return for abandoning armed struggle. Consequently, the military established more administrative, economic, and military control in the remote areas of the country.⁴⁸ In the SPDC period, only four major groups remained in armed resistance—the Chin National Front, the SSA-South, the KNU, and the Karenni National Progressive Party⁴⁹ by 2009. The Tatmadaw was also aware of the intra-ethnic and inter-ethnic rivalry and took advantage of the strife. It grinded all probable unifying forces that would inspire ethnic based nationality

among the people in future. For example, the Shan region has been kept under three military commands: a) the Triangle Region Command, b) the North-East Command, and c) the Eastern Command after 1989 and the other communities especially the Wa and Pao are stimulated to contest with various groups of Shan. The military has intentionally propagated resentment and phobia among the Buddhist against the Rohingyas and consequently many inter-communal riots to military confrontation took place there.⁵⁰

Management of Political Parties

Every period of military regime was determined with cruel application of despotic power over the opponents. In order to justify their actions, the despots displayed the antagonists as enemies of national sovereignty, solidarity, and ideology through the fulcrum of discursive force. Nonetheless this strategy could not gather much popularity for the generals if they had not enhanced their capacity to rule over the state.

During 1962-88, all political parties were abolished and the BSPP—consisting primarily of army officials—was declared the sole political representative of the people which "eliminated their civilian counterparts once and for all."⁵¹ The opponents were coerced to join the BSPP or to leave the political career. Ne Win's authority over both the military and the party swiftly helped him to purge the probable competitors from any field. 'The divide and rule policy' assisted him to keep the subordinates weak and control without much trouble. However, the government adopted two types of strategies for different groups of activists. First, those who expressed royalty to the leadership were co-opted by the patron-client relationship where it donated luxury goods and different legal permissions to those leaders so that they could move their colleagues and subordinates toward the regime's support. Secondly, those raising voice for any kind of change in economics, politics, or even in society were labelled as the enemies of the country and suppressed with a high hand. For example, when

the Pyidaungsu Party leadership was decimated by arrests, its Secretary-General, Thakin Kyaw Dun, was the first opponent who joined the BSPP.⁵² Ne Win's leadership increased political turmoil with the oppression and repression towards minority groups.⁵³ Stokke, Win, and Aung⁵⁴ show three types of political parties during the time: a) parties associated with Myanmar's authoritarian legacy, b) societycentred pro-democracy parties, and c) ethnic parties. Although the general arranged several elections, he failed to reduce mass anger. Failed economic policies, administrative incompetency, rampant corruption and isolating foreign policy of the Tatmadaw led people against Ne Win but flinched in establishing a civilian rule. In Mydans⁷⁵ observation, the lack of concentration, disarrangement of the movement and failure to lead people unitedly against the government ended all the efforts in smoke. The SLORC regime showed "a dual role of pro-democracy suppressor and 'principled democracy' promoters."⁵⁶ In spite of approving multi-party politics, opening economics for private entrepreneurship, legitimising the ethnic armed groups, and particularly, holding a national election, the defeat of its backed National Unity Party (NUP), the successor of the former BSPP, rang bells for its departure. Hence, it resorted to its predecessor's mood, boycotted the results of election and started to arrest prodemocracy and NLD (National League of Democracy) members including the leader, Aung San Suu Kyi. Only ten legal parties existed between 1990 and 2009.57 The military officers, having connection with activist friends or relatives, were deprived of promotion even forcefully retired.⁵⁸ However, the prosperity of the higher class of the military at the cost of antecedent political and social elites⁵⁹ caused them to fear any changes in the regime that could bring them under penalty for misappropriation. Hence, the SLORC had no choice except sheltering under the massive 'state-building project' after the 1990s election to appease both the Burman people and ethnic leaders. But the SPDC's gradual move towards liberalisation upheld its strength

and confidence.⁶⁰ It ensured the victory of its proxy party the 'Union Solidarity and Development Party' in the 2010 election where its legal barricade coerced the main opposite party the NLD to boycott the contest.

Clientelistic Approach

After independence, the colonial weak economic structure of Myanmar had the practice of clientelism which also turned into state's fundamentals in the military regime after nationalising the economy. During the BSPP rule, the patron-client relations among party-state officials involving illegal business community had hugely appeared, wherein the officials wished to get high-ranking appointments in both state and local party committees. Local officials (clients) intended to consolidate their connection with the patron to prevent their replacement. In return, they offered resources, management of local tension, and arrangement of enormous ceremonies in the name of their entertainment and honour.⁶¹ In that case, local officials required financial support from both legal and illegal business communities who had the ability to fund their activities. With the assistance of their patrons (local officials), the associated business community figured out access to the scant resources required for their business or to shield their business (illegal/black market) from the intervention of government officials. Police and customs authorities, hence, didn't trouble illicit business group known to be old buddies of local state officials.⁶² They were either downgraded or moved to peripheral assignments for making any disruption or coercing cash from the clients. In the SLORC and SPDC periods, borderland elites were facilitated to invest their illegal resources in the national economy to augment the government's expenditure capacity in various development projects. After paying a 25% 'whitening' tax, drug barons and smugglers could launder their money through state-owned banks and invest in legitimate national businesses. Loyal individuals who rendered useful services again received extensive patronage, with

borderland kingpins establishing large-scale conglomerates, receiving lucrative government contracts, and dominating the emerging private banking sector.⁶³

After independence, Buddhist monks had profound influence and connection in society and civilian government. The junta regime, especially in the BSPP period, banning all the political activities of the Buddhist monks permitted only religious organisations and even incorporated nine sects of monks to control the politically active monastic community. In spite of facing coercion and restrictions, Monks participated in the 1988 pro-democracy protests alongside anti-government students and also extended their anti-military agitation even in SLORC rule. Although, SLORC government initially used coercive apparatus, it later altered the despotic path by adopting the co-optation policy that facilitated the monks with particularistic benefits such as building up more religious institutions, opening universities of culture and of Buddhism, offering huge donations and luxury goods, treatment facilities, cultural, religious and sports activities, cremation rites for renowned monks, titles to powerful monks to encourage them to control politically, etc.⁶⁴ Many monks became so influential that local party and state officials lobbied with them to influence the central decision. Despite a few monks who distanced themselves from the benefits, notable monks mostly in the 1990s joined state-backed Sangha Council at divisional and township level to appease the anti-state activities of monastic communities and build support systems for the military regime in exchange of special favours.

Educational Propaganda and Coercive Apparatus

Students acted as an anti-government force that was always concerned about the shortcomings of governmental policies and led massive demonstration to overthrow the regime or to bring changes to the system. Myanmar's military government had exerted an allsurrounding approach to manage several sections of students alongside its consecutive repression and crack down. It basically applied three-pronged tactics (discursive, despotic, and infrastructural) targeting two types of students: a) students organised under political affiliation and b) general students not having an interest in risking their career and livelihood for political reasons. For the former group, the government offered political incentives not to join anti-state force and to support the government. The TBSPP established few youth unions namely Te-za Youth, She-saung Youth, and Lanzin Youth Organizations, mostly focused on students in opposition political forces. These unions not only supported the government activities but also checked students' participation in anti-government protests. There was a fear of retribution for opposing the junta government among the students. On the other hand, it could be beneficial for them not be in any protests against the government and supporting or joining the association to show dedication and secure positions. The students who were found in protestations or such any activities that guestioned the governments' legitimacy or accountability, or even contained different political views, became victims of detention, disappearance, and even assassination. During the series of antigovernment movements (1965, 1969, 1970, 1975, 1976, 1987, and 1988) several students sacrificed their lives. Especially after the immediate crackdown on the pro-democracy agitation, more than ten thousands youth took shelter in border areas.⁶⁵ During this period (since 1988), all schooling had reached a conclusion in the border areas.⁶⁶ Although students fought against the military government in cooperation with ethnic revolts and the All Burma Students Democratic Front (ABSDF), the lack of funds, division within the organisations, and inadequacy of modern military technology compelled them to step back.

For the latter part of students who were concerned about their future, the military government dealt with them indirectly by providing them incentives and making them politically apathetic. The

REGIONAL STUDIES

study of Hlaing⁶⁷ showed that merely 2% of the students intently participated in student unions. Many of them left the ideologies, very few engaged with political parties after getting degrees, and mostly joined the civil services. Besides, the government had directed various propaganda as well as martial law regulations to suppress educational freedom, murder and torture of protestors, the shutdown and reorganisations of educational institution (through strict monitoring and scrutiny), attack on decadent Western culture, building up universities to segregate student clusters, etc.⁶⁸

Media Censorship

After independence, Burma witnessed a golden period of mass media. Especially in Rangoon around 30 daily newspapers were published in Burmese, English, Chinese, and South Asian languages. But over the last five decades (mostly from 1962 to 2011), the draconian censorship in Myanmar has added to a culture of denial. the junta government was intolerant of any criticism against the government and cut the regime off from the other nations not to be cognisant about Myanmar's internal circumstances. The privatelyowned print media was highly restricted and only a couple of state-run newspapers that were published were committed to government propaganda.⁶⁹ The junta imposed restrictions on freedom of speech and media were severely persecuted in the name of protecting state security and public order.⁷⁰ The Tatmadaw targeted the press and while imprisoning news editors it created two state-own newspapers, the Working People's Daily and Forward Weekly.⁷¹ Besides, the junta did not accept the opposite political view, foreigners movement was restricted by short visa periods, media was censored and restricted by the Burma Press Council (only few shortwave radios but no television), monitored all books and magazines.⁷² Even their different undefined regulations provided the military government with their very own interpretation and ability to enforce authoritarian decisions. The repeatedly regulatory density of the junta on media and freedom of
speech was also an important factor behind their prolonged rule in Myanmar.

Table 2

Different Regulatory Mechanisms⁷³

The Drinters and Dublishers	Dealer and mublication wave required
The Printers and Publishers	Books and publication were required
Registration Law, 1962	to submit to the Press Scrutiny Board
	for obtaining permission
The Constitution, 1974	Declared freedom of speech and
	Media under restrictive interpretation
	in order to prevent dissemination of
	anti-government opinion
The State Protection Law,	Granted up to five years'
1975	imprisonment as well as detention
	without trial for disseminating certain
	information that was deemed to be
	threatening the sovereignty, security,
	or order of the state.
The Printers and Publishers	Imposed penalties from up to five
Registration Law, 1989	years to seven years and fined
(Amended)	maximum 30,000 kyats on those
	convicted of violation
Martial Law Order 3/89	Publications required permission from
	the Ministry of the Interior and
	Religious Affairs, otherwise it was
	considered a criminal offence
1995, Memorandum to All	Imposed restrictions on publications
Printers and Publishers	presenting anything threatening to
Concerning the Submission	the Burmese socialist programme,
of Manuscripts for Scrutiny	ideology of the state, the socialist
	economy, national solidarity and
	unity, security, the rule of law, peace
	unity, security, the fulle of law, peace

	and public order, criticism of the
	functions of government
	departments, etc.
The Television and Video Act,	To have TV and video device acquire
1995	prior permission of the Ministry of
	Communications
The 1996 Motion Picture Law	Need to get approval (before censor)
	from the Myanmar Cinema Company
	to produce films.
The Computer Science	Required permission of the Ministry of
Development Law of 1996	Communications to own and use a
	computer to publish on internet
Wide Area Network	Taking prior concern for creating a
Establishment and Service	computer web.
Providing order No. 3/2002	
The Electronic Transactions	Imposed punishment on crime
Law, 2004	(undefined) using electronic
	transactions technology
The constitution, 2008	Granted freedom of Media only on
	paper, the junta never abolished
	previous restrictive Acts related to the
	media

External Assistance

The colonial experience and the contemporary politics of the cold war period left a deep mark over the thought of Myanmar politicians and generals that its cautionary moves aimed at avoiding the same hardship of the third world countries had entrapped itself. Both Japanese and British forces led to widespread modernisations of the military in the colonial period that left the military as the only cohesive social unit after achieving independence in Myanmar.⁷⁴ The colonialists' cross alignment with different sections of society had both intensified and systematised the conventional conflict between the

Burman and other ethnic groups. In addition, their mass militarisation disintegrated the indigenous social and political order that even continued in the post-independence time.⁷⁵ This sagacity led the nationalist leaders to have recourse to complete isolation policy from the outers and to emphasis on national security that was depicted as a combination of "strong nationalism, notions of self-reliance, and distrust of foreigners, the West in particular."⁷⁶ The Generals had a fear of overt intervention from the big powers like in Irag and East Timor.⁷⁷ However, it accepted a confined level of cooperation from its neighbouring country, China, until the 1967 anti-Chinese riots. China maintained a strategic alliance with Myanmar by providing political, economic, and military assistance to consolidate authoritarianism, fulfilment of their tactical interest, and to terminate foreign influence especially to protect the whole struggle of anti-US imperialism in Southeast Asia. Even it notified Ne Win personally through its Burmese delegate (Geng Biao) about three issues: "1.The plot of military coup against him; 2. Inquire on what kinds of aid Burma urgently need; 3. To inform Ne Win that Zhou Enlai or Chen Yi willing to go to Rangoon to exchange views with him if necessary."78 But the countrywide anti-Chinese riots in Myanmar created a wedge between the two neighbours that lasted until the 1988 massive pro-democracy movement. In that time, Myanmar received a good amount of economic assistance from Japan that became a vital part in the Burmese economy. In 1988, the proportion of Japanese assistance represented 78% of all respective aid to Myanmar. Besides, the economic remodel in Myanmar during the 1990s stirred trade connection with external industrialist economies particularly with the Chinese. To accomplish its superpower status, trades security, and countering Indian domination in the South and Southeast Asian territory, Chinese diplomacy prioritised Myanmar's geo-strategical position, natural resources, and relations as an important political and military ally. Since then, Chinese constant aid and assistance toward

REGIONAL STUDIES

Burma under various diplomatic and military agreements kept aside the other external powers like Japan, Thailand, India, and the US as well as other Western nations and regional organizations (ASEAN)⁷⁹ that advanced higher stability of the military regime. Furthermore, India had no major connection with Burma till 1990 because of its limited interest and capability to extend influence beyond its borders and Myanmar's undemocratic principles. But the Sino-Burmese strategic involvement pushed India toward more participation with Burma regarding joint military activities and coordinated efforts to stifle insurgents groups. Later, Indian efforts toward road connectivity, gas pipeline projects, deep sea port, and border security issues with Burma was noticed in the military regime.

Additionally, Burma's membership in ASEAN (1997), which prohibits direct interference in member nations' domestic issues, would have allowed the junta government to expand its economic volume and contacts with the rest of the world. This enrolment of Myanmar also aided the junta in expanding some spaces for common society and acceptance of global standards,⁸⁰ reducing the junta's total reliance on China. Thailand, Malaysia, and North Korea also assisted Myanmar's military regime's stability by different development programmes in order to resolve longstanding rivalry and tensions stirred up by steady issues with refugees, severe border incidents (2001-2002) and insurgent groups fighting against the junta through several summit meetings.⁸¹ The hardliners (Australia, the US, and the European nations) imposed economic sanctions and banned on aid, travel, and arms trade considering of Burmese government as a threat to regional security. These hardliners kept their pressure on the junta to transfer power to civilian and return to the barracks. In return, the military leaders accused the Western sanctions as an attempt to establish neocolonialism and interference in Myanmar's internal affairs. However, the growing competition between China and India made hardliners to pull out the Western influence over Myanmar. The

US and the UK's less likely attention, lack of political engagement and disinterestedness, absence of the execution of responsibility to protect (R2P) principles, steady position for a pluralistic or liberal political framework rather focusing on empowering the cycle of democratization into Myanmar helped junta regime to get its peak.

Conclusion

The interdependence between the Tatmadaw's origin, the national leaders' dimensional political career, and the liberation struggle of Myanmar had crystallised the new professional sentiment of the military and provoked to establish its control over the state apparatus in the face of severe political violence. However, like the civilian government, the military regime failed in bringing social, advancement. A circle of public political, and economic demonstrations and strikes proved the governments' unpopularity, albeit it repeatedly justified its necessity for remaining in power through an emphasis on national ideology, imagined external threat, and danger of different ethnicities' demand for more autonomous power. However, the Tatmadaw had finally succeeded in power consolidation through a series of group management. The ethnic minorities, political parties, student organisations, business community, monks, and media press were the principal rivals for the generals but they successfully handled them following Goebel's three types power, i.e., despotic, infrastructural, and discursive. It built up a business network with black-market by which the junta had just continued economic survival during its period of isolation from the outside world. A patron-client network has also been constructed that not only enriched the generals but also incorporated various sections of civilians. The fear of being a victim of different deprivation policies with coercive laws and the hope for an advantageous opportunity to have incentives for supporting the government had developed a group within the society that worked as a power-base for the military regime. Beside, the disorganisation, lack of focused and united

leadership, shortage of fund and disconnection with outside world, closure of educational institutions for a long time, as well as military guidance and training for academicians led to the failure of all the attempts for military overthrow. Access to resources and monitoring power over rebel groups through ceasefires consolidated the military's position in state apparatus with more economic, administrative, and diplomatic capacity. Although the Western countries recurrently emphasised transfer of power to a democratic government, constant Japanese aid and Chinese investment had both reduced the economic sufferings and encouraged the pro-democracy supporters like India to be more involved with the military government in Myanmar. Indirectly, all of these made room for the military government in world politics without providing overt support and enabled the regime to consolidate its control over state and society.

Notes and References

- Amos Perlmutter, "The Comparative Analysis of Military Regimes: Formations, Aspirations, and Achievements", *World Politics* 33, no. 1 (October 1980): 96.
- ² Amos Perlmutter, *Political Roles and Military Rulers* (London: Frank Cass & CO., 1981), 238.
- ³ Amos Perlmutter, "The Comparative Analysis of Military Regimes: Formations, Aspirations, and Achievements", *World Politics* 33, no. 1 (October 1980): 97.
- ⁴ Jonathan Chu & Eric Min, "Explaining Military Relapse" (Annual Meeting of the American Political Science Association, Chicago, August 29 - September 1, 2013), 25
- ⁵ Roger Lee Huang, "Re-thinking Myanmar's political regime: military rule in Myanmar and implications for current reforms", *Contemporary Politics* 19, no. 3 (2013): 247-261.
- ⁶ Macro Bünte, "Institutionalising Military Rule in Burma/Myanmar: External and Internal Factors" in 6th ECPR General Conference Reykjavik, 2011, P.5-13.
- ⁷ Lee Jones, "Explaining Myanmar's regime transition: the periphery is central", *Democratization* 21, no. 5 (2014): 780 802.
- ⁸ Ardeth Maung Thawnghmung, "Beyond Armed Resistance: Ethnonational Politics in Burma (Myanmar)", *East-West Center*, Policy Studies 62 (2011): 1-69.
- ⁹ Alistair D. B. Cook, "Myanmar's China Policy: Agendas, Strategies and Challenges", *China Report* 48, no.3 (August 2012): 269-281.
- ¹⁰ Alain Guilloux, "Myanmar: analyzing problems of transition and intervention", Contemporary Politics 16, no.4 (2010): 383-401.
- ¹¹ Wayne Bert, "Burma, China and the U.S.A", *Pacific Affairs* 77, no. 2 (Summer, 2004): 263-282.
- ¹² Hong Zhao, "China and India: competing for good relations with Myanmar", *Institute for National Security Strategy Stable* 22, no.1 (Spring/Summer, 2008): 175-194.

- ¹³ Peter Calvert, *The Process of Political Succession* (London: Macmillan, 1987), 18.
- ¹⁴ R. M. Fishman, "Rethinking State and Regime: Southern Europe's Transition to Democracy", *World Politics* 42, no. 3, (April 1990): 428.
- ¹⁵ Eric Nordlinger, *Soldiers and Politics: Military Coups and Governments* (London: Prentice-Hall, 1977).
- ¹⁶ Andrew Selth, *Burma's Armed Forces: Power Without Glory* (New York: Eastbridge, 2002) 33.
- ¹⁷ Christian Goebel, "Authoritarian Consolidation", European Political Science 10, no. 2 (2011):176-187.
- ¹⁸ Goebel, op. cit., pp.183-84
- ¹⁹ C. Goebel, op. cit., p.187.
- ²⁰ Michael Mann, "The autonomous power of the state: its origins, mechanisms and results", *Archives Europe ennes de Sociologie* 25, no. 2 (1984): 185–213.
- ²¹ Hillel Soifer, "State infrastructural power: Approaches to conceptualization and measurement", *Studies in Comparative International Development* 43, no.4, (2008): 231-251.
- ²² Ibid
- ²³ Ibid
- ²⁴ C. Goebel, op.cit., P.185
- ²⁵ Bob Jessop, State Power: A Strategic-Relational Approach (Cambridge, UK: Polity Press, 2008).
- ²⁶ C. Goebel, op. cit., p.183.
- ²⁷ Barbara Geddes, "What do we know about democratization after twenty years?" *Annual Review of Political Science* 2, (1999): 121
- A. Puddington, "Freedom in retreat: is the tide turning", (2008):
 130. http://www.freedomhouse.org/template.cfm?
- ²⁹ C. Goebel, op.cit., p.176
- ³⁰ Fred R. von der Mehden, "The Burmese Way to Socialism", Asian Survey (University of California Press) 3, no. 3, (March 1963): 129-135.

- ³¹ Mya Maung. "Socialism and Economic Development of Burma", *Asian Survey* (University of California Press) 4, no. (December 1964): 1182.
- ³² Revolutionary Council (RC), "The Burmese Way to Socialism", *Rangoon*, (30th April 1962): 4.
- ³² Mehden, op. cit., p.130-31.
- ³³ Mehden, op. cit., p.130-31.
- ³⁴ Maureen Aung-Thwin and Thant Myint-U, "The Burmese Ways to Socialism", *Third World Quarterly* 13, no. 1, (1992): 67-75.
- ³⁵ Kyaw Yin Hlaing, "Understanding Recent Political Changes in Myanmar", *Contemporary Southeast Asia* 34, no. 2 (August 2012): 197-216.
- ³⁶ Sean Turnell, "Myanmar's Fifty-Year Authoritarian Trap", *Journal of International Affairs*, 65, no.1, (2011): 79-92.
- ³⁷ Melisa Crouch, "Pre-emptive Constitution-Making: Authoritarian Constitutionalism and the Military in Myanmar", *Law & Society Review* 54, no. 2, (June 2020): 487-515.
- ³⁸ Peggy Brett and Kyaw Yin Hlaing, "Myanmar's 1982 Citizenship Law in Context", Policy Brief Series, no.122 (November 9, 2020) Available at- https://www.toaep.org/pbs-pdf/122-brett-kyh/
- ³⁹ Md. Mahbubul Haque, "Rohingya Ethnic Muslim Minority and the 1982 Citizenship Law in Burma", *Journal of Muslim Minority Affairs* 37, no.4, (November 2017): 1.
- ⁴⁰ Lee Jones, op cit., pp. 780 802
- ⁴¹ The 2008 Constitution of Myanmar.
- ⁴² M. Crouch, op. cit.
- ⁴³ Thawnghmung, op.cit., p.3.
- ⁴⁴ Stella Naw, "Four cuts' strategy deepens Myanmar's war wounds", *Asia Times, July 15, 2017,* https://asiatimes.com/2017/07/four-cutsstrategy-deepens-myanmars-war-wounds.
- ⁴⁵ Thawnghmung, op. cit. p. X.
- ⁴⁶ Ibid

- ⁴⁷ Lee Jones, op. cit., p.792.
- ⁴⁸ K. MacLean, Sovereignty in Burma after the Entrepreneurial (Turn Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press, 2008), 140–157.
- ⁴⁹ Thawnghmung, op. cit.
- ⁵⁰ Syeda Naushin Parnini, Mohammad Redzuan Othman and Amer Saifude Ghazali, "The Rohingya Refugee Crisis and Bangladesh-Myanmar Relations", Asian and Pacific Migration Journal 22, no.1 (March 1, 2013): 137.
- ⁵¹ Marry Callahan, "Soldiers as State Builders" in Coercion and Governance: The Declining Political Role of the Military in Asia, ed. Muthiah Alagappa (Stanford: Stanford University Press, 2001), 422.
- ⁵² Mehden, op. cit., pp.133-34.
- ⁵³ Mohamad F. Keling et al., "A Historical Approach to Myanmar's Democratic Process", *Journal of Asia Pacific Studies* 1, no. 2 (2010): 132-148.
- ⁵⁴ Kristian Stokke et al, "Political Parties and Popular Representation in Myanmar's Democratisation Process", *Journal of Current Southeast Asian Affairs* 34, no. 3 (2015): 3–35.
- ⁵⁵ Seth Mydans, "A Burmese Power Shift: Though Government Schedules Election, Decision Rests With People in the Streets", *The New York Times, September 12, 1988, p. 1.*
- ⁵⁶ Zhu Xianghui, "General Elections in Myanmar from the Perspective of Inter-Ethnic Relations: Contest and Adaptation", available at https://www.stimson.org/2019/general-elections-myanmarperspective-inter-ethnic-relations-contest-and-adaptation/, accessed on 12th July 2021.
- ⁵⁷ K. Stokke et al., op. cit., p.14.
- ⁵⁸ K. Y. Hlaing, op. cit.
- ⁵⁹ Michael W. Charney "Myanmar coup: How the military has held onto power for 60 years", *The Daily Star*, February 8, 2021.
- ⁶⁰ Andrew Selth, "All Going According to Plan? The Armed Forces and Government in Myanmar", *Contemporary Southeast Asia* 40, no.1 (2018): 1-26

- ⁶¹ K. Y. Hlaing, "The politics of state–society relations in Burma", *South East Asia Research*, 15, no.2 (2007): 199-254.
- ⁶² Ibid, p. 218-19.
- ⁶³ Lee Jones, op. cit., p.793.
- ⁶⁴ K. Y. Hlaing, op. cit., p. 235
- ⁶⁵ K. Y. Hlaing, 2012, op.cit., p.228.
- ⁶⁶ "Our Heads Are Bloody but Unbowed: Suppression of Educational Freedoms in Burma 1992", Censorship News No. 18, 10 December. Available at-https://www.refworld.org/pdfid/4754182d0
- ⁶⁷ K. Y. Hlaing, 2007, op. cit., p.225.
- ⁶⁸ "Our Heads.....", op.cit.
- ⁶⁹ Geoffrey Goddard, "Propaganda, rhetoric and denial", *Frontier*, May 27, 2018.
- ⁷⁰ M. Ochwat, "Myanmar Media: Legacy and Challenges", *The Age of Human Rights Journal* 14, (2020): 245–271.
- ⁷¹ M. Smith, Burma Insurgency and the Politics of Ethnicity (London and New Jersey: Zed Books, 1991), 20-200.
- ⁷² D. I. Steinberg, *Burma/Myanmar what everyone needs to know* (USA: Oxford University Press, 2010).
- ⁷³ M. Ochwat, op. cit.
- ⁷⁴ Marry Callahan, *Making Enemies: War and State Building in Burma* (Cornell: Cornell University Press, 2003).
- ⁷⁵ Ibid
- ⁷⁶ T. M. M. Than, *Myanmar: Preoccupation with Regime Survival, National Unity, and Stability* (Stanford: Stanford University Press, 1998), 402-404.
- ⁷⁷ M. Bunte, op. cit., p.13.
- ⁷⁸ Hongwei Fan, "The 1967 anti-Chinese riots in Burma and Sino-Burmese relations", *Journal of Southeast Asian Studies* 43, no. 2 (June 2012): 234-256.

- ⁷⁹ Wayne Bert, "Burma, China and the U.S.A.", *Pacific Affairs, University* of *British Columbia* 77, no. 2 (Summer 2004): 263-282.
- ⁸⁰ Macro Bunte, op.cit.
- ⁸¹ Wayne Bert, op. cit.

PROSPECTS OF MIDDLE EASTERN QUAD AND ITS IMPLICATIONS FOR PAKISTAN

SYED FRAZ HUSSAIN NAQVI*

Abstract

In the contemporary international environment, the US has been exhausted financially in its prolonged wars in Afghanistan and Iraq. Furthermore, the Afghan and Iraq debacles, i.e., the fall of Kabul and political instability in Iraq, have also cost the US its prestige. For its compensation, the US is now involved in consensus-based network arrangements which have two prominent features. First is the US attempt to enable its allies in economic and military domains to formulate their own regional security framework. This will help the US in minimizing its own war cost. Second is the shift from multilateralism to minilateralism (i.e., region specific) which will converge the threat perceptions of the US with that of the regional states towards framing the mutual threat or challenge. The US initiative in the Middle East, dubbed as Quad 2.0, is the practical manifestation of its aforementioned policy. Middle Eastern Quad, comprises of US, India, Israel, and the UAE is yet to get formal recognition, nevertheless, its anti-China outlook is apparent. For Pakistan, this development is of utmost attention for two reasons, i.e., Pakistan's inherent interests in the Middle East and India's participation in the Middle Eastern security framework. This paper attempts to explore the probability or improbability of Quad 2.0 and to analyse its possible implications on Pakistan through open source secondary research.

Keywords: Quad 2.0, Indo-Israel, Middle East, security, multilateralism

^{*} Mr Syed Fraz Hussain Naqvi is an Assistant Research Officer at the Institute of Regional Studies, Islamabad.

Introduction

The world has been witnessing an emerging international order shaped by the rising economic powers. The undisputed supremacy of the US is now challenged by China's rise and attached to it is the rise of other powers like Japan, South Korea, EU, India, Australia, and Brazil. Nevertheless, whereas these powers excel in economics, they still lag behind in military terms to assert their will geopolitically. With the exception of China which has built up its military might and has transformed itself into the 2nd largest military spender, other states still require defence assistance from the US. However, the contemporary dynamics of the US assistance to its allies are drastically different from the past for certain reasons. First, the nature of the threat has changed. During the cold war period, it was the communist threat while in the post-cold war era—especially after 9/11—it was terrorism which had tempted the US to engage other states in a multilateral security arrangement under its leadership. Today, the ideological rift has vanished and geopolitics has taken prominence in which the US is increasingly challenged by China's influence across Eurasia and Africa. Second, in the past, the burden of responsibility lied primarily on the US since Europe was financially incapable of leading the war against communism and the stakes of the US were higher in the global war on terrorism. Hence, the US had to lead the efforts against any threat while other states remained in a hub-and-spoke system in the alliance.

Today, however, the US is reluctant to initiate any formal arrangement against any other state owing to the fear of a domestic backlash and the emergence of new anti-US alliances. Hence, the US is adopting a similar strategy across various regions to build regional security frameworks. In recent times, the US has concluded two major joint security frameworks i.e., the Quadrilateral Security Dialogue or Quad (including Australia, India, Japan, and the US) and the new grouping of Australia, the UK, and the US, referred to, in short, as AUKUS. In extension to these developments, the US has been adopting a new strategy in the resource rich region of the Middle East where it has managed to gather Israel, the UAE, and India to form Quad 2.0 or Middle Eastern Quad.

This paper is an attempt to explore the probability or improbability of Quad 2.0 and to analyse its possible implications on Pakistan.

Defining the Purpose of Quad 2.0

The Quad has gained momentum in the US policy circles in recent years. Having shifted its focus from the Middle East to Indo-Pacific as illustrated in former US president Barack Obama's 'Pivot to Asia' policy, the US has been involved in formulating security arrangements with like-minded states to curtail China's rise.¹ In Quad, three other states—India, Japan, and Australia—also share similar apprehensions regarding China owing to border clashes and China's assertive role in the South China Sea. Since its formal proposition by Japan in 2007, Quad has largely been limited to an informal setting focusing on free, open, and prosperous Indo-Pacific. However, during Donald Trump's presidency, the scope of Quad had been expanded to military collaboration as well. The foremost is the Malabar Naval Exercises of November 2020, in which all the Quad countries participated.² Apart from joint military exercises, Quad member states have security treaties (US-Japan and US-Australia), security cooperation frameworks (India-Japan and India-Australia), and defence collaboration (India-US) with each other as well.³ Nevertheless, the prospects of Quad becoming a formal military alliance is minimal because of two reasons. Firstly, the Quad member states are reluctant to institutionalise their cooperation that would give an overt impression of being anti-China. Forming a new NATOlike military alliance against any state wouldn't be received positively by the public as well. Secondly, unlike the US, other states in the Quad have greater stakes vis-à-vis China due to their geographical proximity like India and Japan. Hence, these states, though wary of China's role, are less enthusiastic to actively confront it. It is imperative to assess the purpose of Quad 2.0 (Middle Eastern Quad) with this background of original Quad since the former is like an extension of the latter.

The formation of Middle Eastern Quad is actualised after the idea of 'Quad-plus' in March 2020 when representatives from New Zealand, South Korea, and Vietnam also participated in the Quad meeting.⁴ Their participation symbolised the inclusion of 'like-minded' countries to jointly take up the responsibility of the Indo-Pacific region. Since then, the US has been engaging other states elsewhere to form regional security frameworks, including the Middle East. Officially, the Middle Eastern Quad is purposed to increase cooperation in the domains of energy, economic, maritime, and Covid response.⁵ Nonetheless, the inclusion of India in an otherwise different regional settings imply a renewed US approach of tackling China beyond the Indo-Pacific region through upgrading the status of India as the pivotal state in countering China's rise.

However, the functioning of Middle Eastern Quad is far more complex than the original one for various factors.

Limitations

First, the original Quad comprises of states with similar political structures, i.e., democracies, and can advocate their policy of 'rule-based navigation' with a greater intent. Contrary to that, in the Middle Eastern Quad, UAE is a monarchy while Israel is more of an 'ethnic democracy' since the Palestinian citizens do not enjoy the same rights. This differentiation in the internal political structures contradicts the very notion of 'like-minded states'. **Second**, in the Indo-Pacific region, certain states do share their apprehensions over China's role, although, they are not willing to confront China yet the resentments exist. In the Middle East, however, neither the UAE nor Israel perceive China as a concern let alone a threat to their interests. Instead, both these states view China as a welcome power, necessary

to elevate their economic status and the region in general.⁶ It is evident by the fact that the UAE and China have signed the partnership'—the highest 'comprehensive strategic level of engagement by China with any country—while Israel is consolidating its commercial ties with China by granting its companies infrastructure projects (i.e., construction of container facility at Haifa Port) and being interested in importing the 5G technology.⁷ From their point of view, their cooperation with China is also vital to curtail China's overwhelming association with Iran which further emboldens the latter in the region. **Third**, the issue of Russia is paramount. Russia has already expressed its concern with the original Quad which has led to divergence of strategic objectives between Russia and India.⁸ It is noteworthy that unlike the Indo-Pacific, Russian interests in the Middle East are far more entrenched and Russia's response to the US-led security initiative in the region would be a lot more robust. In this regard, the major consequences would be faced by India and Israel. India imports nearly half of its military hardware from Russia and, hence, fostering security initiatives with Russian rivals would not be the policy preference for India. Similarly, Israel requires close ties with Russia to thwart Iranian influence from its border with Syria and, thus, cannot afford to be a part of the US-led regional security framework. Although it receives \$3.8 billion in military aid from the US, it is only to maintain its 'qualitative military edge' over its regional neighbours. **Fourth**, by participating in a security framework which includes the US, Israel, and the UAE, all of whom are averse to Iranian role in the region, India is putting its relations with Iran in jeopardy. Indo-Iranian ties have already witnessed a decline in recent years for various reasons like consolidation of Indo-Israel ties, reinstatement of US sanctions on Iranian oil under the 'maximum pressure campaign', and Iran's increasingly vocal stance against Indian atrocities in Jammu and Kashmir. By engaging in yet another minilateral security partnership over which Iran shares deep concerns, India would fall into the complexities of regional conflicts. **Last**, competition with China in the Middle East is also not pragmatic for India. Both China and India depend on Middle Eastern energy resources for their economies and both have enjoyed good relations with the Middle Eastern states. In fact, the Middle Eastern states require both China and India to invest in their infrastructure for the diversification of local economies as outlined in various regional economic visions, i.e., Saudi Arabia Vision 2030 and Abu Dhabi Economic Vision 2030, etc.

Having these limitations in the Quad 2.0 proceedings, it is important to address the respective interests of member states to better understand their motivation behind joining this security framework.

Divergent Interests of Quad 2.0 Member States

For any political or security alliance to succeed, it is necessary that its member states have similar objectives. For example, during the cold war and the post-cold war era, NATO emerged as the premier security alliance as all the member states shared the idea of collective security against communism and terrorism. EU and the Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN) became the frontrunners in the domain of integrated economy which strengthened the indigenous economies of member states. On the other hand, the South Asian Association for Regional Cooperation (SAARC) couldn't succeed as the notion of regionalism was blown into smithereens due to prevailing Kashmir Issue, border tensions, and India's ambition to dominate the region. Similarly, for the Middle Eastern Quad to be recognized as the pivotal forum of bringing peace in the region, it is important that the interests of member states converge, however, it seems unlikely.

The US

The motive of the US behind spearheading the Middle Eastern Quad is primarily to counter Chinese influence, alongside its policy of disengagement from the region and its urge to pass on the responsibility of regional security to regional states as evident from Abraham Accords. By aligning its regional allies into an integrated framework, the US also aims to deter anti-US forces—most notably Iran and its proxies—from threatening its interests or its partner states. This will help the US in multiple ways. First, it could reduce tensions among the US allies in the region that could draw a global powers' competition. Second, it could promote stability in which a coordinated counter-terrorism effort can flourish. Third, the security of Israel, being a paramount issue for the US, can be ensured as Arab supporters of Palestine are now more inclined towards having a diplomatic solution. Fourth, the US seeks to establish its sway over regional affairs through forming its own bloc where its global competitors (China and Russia) are consolidating their military and political relations with its regional adversaries (Iran, Syria, and Hezbollah).

India

The most astonishing participant of a Middle Eastern security framework is India. India neither belongs to that region, like the UAE and Israel, nor has trans-regional interests, like the US. The US purpose for bringing India to the front seat of Middle Eastern security is to utilise its economic potential for regional development vis-à-vis China. However, Indian intent of countering China in an otherwise alien region is questionable. It is also supported by the fact that India's motivation behind joining the Middle Eastern Quad drastically differs from that of the US. Instead of being engulfed in great powers' rivalry, India is primarily concerned with having its footprint in the Middle East for two basic reasons. First, it would allow India to increase its bilateral economic relations with the Arab States which are vital for its financial (through remittances) and industrial (through oil imports) requirements.⁹ Secondly, by enhancing its diplomatic presence in an otherwise Muslim-dominated region, India is seeking to shift the focus away from the pertinent Kashmir dispute and anti-Muslim policies (like communal violence) inside the country.

The UAE and Israel

It is the first time that an Arab state is formally engaged with Israel to coordinate the joint security apparatus for the region. Previously, both Arabs and Israelis have remained either in a state of warfare or cold peace. However, in the contemporary regional proceedings, their mutual threat perception has changed. Instead of viewing each other as adversaries, both of these actors now perceive Iran as a threat to their territorial integrity. For the UAE, the issue of three islands located strategically in the Strait of Hormuz is the major bone of contention with Iran along with the latter's incessant threats in the Persian Gulf. Iran and the UAE are also in opposition to each other in Yemen where the former supports Houthis while the latter backs the Southern Transitional Council (STC). On the other hand, Israel feels itself steadily encircled by Iran through Hezbollah in Lebanon, Iranian-backed militias in Syria, and Hamas in the Gaza Strip. Hence, both the UAE and Israel have joined hands solely to counter the Iranian influence in the region by nurturing their security ties with the US. However, none of them seems interested to counter Chinese influence as mentioned previously.

Implications for Pakistan

From the aforementioned analysis, two deductions can be made. First, Quad 2.0 or the Middle Eastern Quad is presently a preliminary framework which is yet to be formalised. Before its formalisation, its functioning will remain ineffective. Second, even if in the near future Quad 2.0 gets formal recognition yet three out of its four member states would remain unwilling to counter China. Nevertheless, the platform would inevitably enable the member states to strengthen their bilateral relations. For India, it would be beneficial as its political, defence, and economic ties with the US and Israel would be consolidated and, hence, the ripple effect would be borne by Pakistan.

Indo-US Relations

Indo-US relations have been gaining momentum since 2005 and the commitment of mutual collaboration has been reiterated through various agreements. The Indo-US Civil Nuclear Deal (2008), Defence Framework Agreement (2005 and 2015), Strategic Partners on Indo-Pacific and Indian Ocean Region (2015), and Major Defence Partners (2016) are some of the vital pacts which have helped India to cultivate its relations with the US. Owing to the US apprehension about China, Indo-US ties have been rejuvenated, yet the US policy of granting favours to India has upset the status quo in the region. During the same time as the US was favouring India, its relations with Pakistan gradually withered. In 2009, the US policymakers coined the term 'Af-Pak' to hyphenate or combine Pakistan and Afghanistan into a single theatrical operation.¹⁰ This policy of the US completely neglected the traditional geopolitics of South Asia which is marked by incessant Indo-Pak rivalry. Moreover, in his eight-year tenure as president, former US president Barack Obama never visited Pakistan while at the same time appeared as the Chief Guest on India's Republic Day in 2015. This symbolic downgrading of relations took a practical turn when President Trump suspended \$300 million worth of economic assistance to Pakistan in 2018.¹¹ Because of this policy outlook of the US, the Kashmir dispute between India and Pakistan is being neglected as India has increased militarisation on its side of Kashmir after the abrogation of Articles 370 and 35-A of its Constitution in August 2019 to abolish the special status of the state and convert it into two union territories. Considering this background, the Indo-US partnership in Quad 2.0 would lead to further intensification of ties between two countries much to Pakistan's concern. Owing to its centrality in the Indo-Pacific Quad and Middle Eastern Quad, India may use this leverage to further its regional ambitions through the US. It is already evident from the CAATSA (Countering America's Adversaries Through Sanctions Act) legislation.

REGIONAL STUDIES

According to CAATSA, the procurement of any energy or defence related equipment from the US adversaries (Iran, Russia, and North Korea) is prohibited. Nevertheless, India is planning to purchase S-400 missile defence system from Russia over which the threat of US sanctions is looming. Still many analysts in the US are lobbying to provide India the waiver citing the pivotal role India could play against the US adversaries.¹² These circumstances point towards the fact that Indian influence over the US policy for South Asia would be detrimental for Pakistan, especially when the US and Pakistan disagree over the future discourse of Afghanistan. Furthermore, this could also embolden India to increase its activities inside Kashmir and Balochistan that could weaken Pakistan's case internationally and destabilise the internal security situation, respectively.

Indo-Israel Relations

More challenging for Pakistan is the consolidation of Indo-Israel ties. Already in the upward trajectory, Indo-Israel relations further thrived when PM Modi became the first Indian Prime Minister to visit Israel in 2017 followed by Netanyahu's visit the following year. Both countries cooperate extensively in the defence sector. India is the largest buyer of military equipment from Israel while Israel is the second largest exporter (first being Russia) to India in the defence sector.¹³ Both the countries share a similar vision on terrorism and Islamic militancy. Although India does not openly support Israel's strikes over Gaza, its condemnation of Israel over its policy regarding Palestine is merely limited to rhetoric. On the other hand, Israel explicitly weighed behind India's treatment of Kashmiri Muslims. Much to the distress of Pakistan, in 2008 and 2009, the two countries jointly launched the Israeli TecSAR border control imaging satellites.¹⁴ India and Israel also collaborate on cyber security and it was revealed that India has purchased Israeli spyware software, named Pegasus, for surveillance and disinformation. These steps, now under the renewed partnership of Middle Eastern Quad, are expected to grow in future.

The Middle Eastern Quad has also allowed India to freely engage with Israel and Arab states simultaneously without having the fear of backlash from either side. Thus, the Abraham Accord and now the Middle Eastern Quad have paved the way for India and Israel to increase their mutual cooperation that would be challenging for Pakistan's security.

Options for Pakistan

For Pakistan, Quad 2.0 itself doesn't pose any threat. It is the prospects of more deepening ties of India with the US and Israel under the auspices of Quad 2.0 which are the main cause of concern, both for its internal security and regional interests. To counter the Indian inroads into the Middle East and the US policy circles, Pakistan's response must be vigilant. Pakistan can secure its interests through the following ways.

Outreach towards Middle Eastern States

In the Middle East, Pakistan has three sorts of allies. First, the Arab States which are a vital source of energy and finance for Pakistan. As per a research study in 2018, Saudi Arabia and the UAE have remained the largest remittance providers of Pakistan.¹⁵ Pakistan also shares strategic ties with Saudi Arabia as nearly 5,000 Pakistan troops are stationed in the country to defend the kingdom. Second, Turkey has emerged as the major ally of Pakistan in recent years. Both Prime Minister Imran Khan and Turkish President Racep Tayyib Erdogan are vocal against Islamophobia while Turkey has also been supportive of Pakistan's stance over Kashmir while condemning the Indian suppression in the Kashmir Valley. Third, Iran is yet another crucial state in the Middle East for Pakistan. In recent years, especially after the lifting of sanctions in the post-2015 period, both the countries have been collaborating on various issues like border security, situation in Afghanistan, and bilateral trade. All of these developments indicate that Pakistan has both substantial stakes and significance in

the Middle East. Furthermore, Pakistan is also an active member of the Organization of Islamic Cooperation (OIC). Under these circumstances, Pakistan's stance on Islamophobia and its support to Palestine, in collaboration with Turkey and Iran, could prove to be a major rebuttal for India in that region. India's partnership with Israel can also be exploited by Pakistan through associating with Turkey and Iran, the latter being a major energy partner of India, provided that both these states share aversion towards Israel and openly support the Palestinian cause. Lastly, Pakistan cannot neglect the role of Arab States. Although the Arab states are drawing closer to Israel, Saudi Arabia, the most crucial Arab States, has not established formal relations with it. This testifies that at the societal level, Arabs are still wary of Israel's role in their region. On the other hand, the ill-treatment of Muslims in India, especially in the state of Assam, has also irked the Middle Eastern people to the extent of launching a 'boycott Indian products' campaign.¹⁶ Hence, whereas at the state level, Pakistan could increase its commitment with the Arab states, specifically by inviting them to join CPEC, at the societal level, Pakistan can have its public outreach through highlighting India's attitude towards Muslims.

Assessing Relations with the US

Although in the second decade of 21st century, Pak-US relations have degraded and Pakistan has shifted towards China yet in Pakistan's interests, it is vital to maintain a balance between two global powers. In the context of Indo-US relations, Pakistan can adopt two policies. First, Pakistan can expand its relations with China and Russia in the domains of economics and defence. Pak-China joint venture of CPEC has already consolidated mutual ties. With Russia, Pakistan's relations have also been growing, especially after the finalization of Pakistan Stream Gas Pipeline Project which is to be built by Russia. Apart from economic affairs, Pakistan is crucial for both the states owing to the security situation in Afghanistan. Russia has a historic legacy in Afghanistan. But more than that, it fears the spill-over of

instability in Afghanistan into Central Asia. On the other hand, China also shares similar fears owing to Uyghur community which shares religious affinity with Afghanistan. Hence, this provides Pakistan an opportunity to seek a regional consensus on Afghanistan and reiterate its status as a pivotal state of the region. However, Pakistan cannot afford to completely align itself with China and Russia while ignoring the US. In relation to current Afghan situation, Pakistan can utilise this leverage to revamp its deteriorated ties with the US. An understanding with the US over Afghanistan can grant Pakistan the space to expand this cooperation to the entire region, at least in view of its relations with India. Such an approach could diffuse the threat for Pakistan even if India and the US continue to work on their partnership.

Conclusion

From the aforementioned discussion, it can be concluded that the formalization of Ouad 2.0 is vet to be actualised. Even if it is to be fully functioning, the objectives of its member states drastically vary from each other. Through this perspective, Pakistan's interests are less likely to be affected. However, such an arrangement is always a prelude for extended state-to-state relations and it is precisely what Pakistan should be analysing. The bilateral relations of India with the US and Israel are a major source of concern for Pakistan and to address that concern, it is essential that Pakistan actively engage with the region, not to the extent that it may engulf Pakistan into a regional crisis but to safeguard its interests. On the other hand, Indian overambitious approach and policy of becoming a trans-regional power is far-fetched and is likely to result in a backlash owing to the intraregional crises of the Middle East. Nevertheless, in this ever-changing international structure, Pakistan's interests are linked with its strategy of balancing the global powers especially with regards to the regional situation.

Notes and References

- ¹ David Shambaugh, "Assessing the US "Pivot" to Asia", *Strategic Studies Quarterly*, Vol. 7 No. 2 (2013): 10-19.
- ² Harsh V. Pant and Anant Singh Mann, "India's Malabar Dilemma", Observer Research Foundation, Issue Brief No. 393 (New Delhi), August 2020. https://www.orfonline.org/wp-content/uploads/ 2020/08/ORF_IssueBrief_393_Malabar.pdf.
- ³ Enrico D'Ambrogio, "The Quad: An Emerging Multilateral Security Framework of Democracies in the Indo-Pacific Region", *European Parliamentary Research Service*, Briefing (Brussels), March 2020. https://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/BRIE/2021/ 690513/EPRS_BRI(2021)690513_EN.pdf.
- ⁴ Brendon Cannon, "The Middle East and the Quad Plus", *Journal of Indo-Pacific Affairs*, Vol. 3 No. 5 (2020): 269-284.
- ⁵ Kabir Taneja, "Middle Eastern Quad? How Abraham Accords Opened West Asia for India", Observer Research Foundation, 19 October 2021. https://www.orfonline.org/research/middleeastern-quad/
- ⁶ Guy Burton, "No, The 'Middle East Quad' is not Anti-China", *The Diplomat*, 29 October 2021. https://thediplomat.com/2021/ 10/no-the-middle-east-quad-is-not-anti-china/.
- ⁷ Shira Efron, Karen Schwindt and Emily Haskel, *Chinese Investment in Israeli Technology and Infrastructure*, (California: Rand Corporation, 2020), 38 & 48.
- ⁸ Dr. Anna Kireeva and Dr. Alexey Kupriyanov, "Russia and Quad Plus: Is there a Way Forward?", *Journal of Indo-Pacific Affairs*, Special Issue (2020): 210-228.
- ⁹ C. Raja Mohan, "New India Finds an old Role in a Changing Middle East", *Foreign Policy*, 29 October 2021. https://foreignpolicy.com/ 2021/10/29/india-modi-middle-east-quad-israel-uae-geopolitics/.
- ¹⁰ Ishtiaq Ahmed, "The US AF-PAK Strategy: Challenges and Opportunities for Pakistan", *Asian Affairs: An American Review*, Vol. 37 No. 4 (2010): 191-209.

- ¹¹ Emily Sullivan, "US Cuts \$300 Million in Aid to Pakistan; Says It's Failing to Fight Militants", NPR, 2 September 2018. https://www.npr.org/2018/09/02/644117490/u-s-cuts-300-millionin-aid-to-pakistan-says-its-failing-to-fight-militants.
- ¹² K. Alan Kronstadt and et.al, "India-US Relations", Congressional Research Service, Report No. R46845 (Washington D.C), 19 July 2021. https://sgp.fas.org/crs/row/R46845.pdf.
- ¹³ Karan Manral, "29 Years of India-Israel Relations: Some Key Points", *Hindustan Times*, 30 January 2021. https://www.hindustantimes.com/india-news/29-years-of-indiaisrael-relations-some-key-points-101611989248491.html.
- ¹⁴ Alik Naha, "India-Israel Relations: Opportunities and Complexities", Social Inquiry: Journal of Social Science Research, Vol. 2 No. 2 (2020): 80-102.
- ¹⁵ Dr. Junaid Ahmed, "Making Migrant Remittances More Potent", *Daily Times*, 7 October 2018. https://dailytimes.com.pk/307039/ making-migrant-remittances-more-potent/.
- ¹⁶ Menatalla Ibrahim, "Anti-Muslim Crackdown in Assam Triggers 'Boycott Indian Products' Calls on Twitter", *Doha News*, 29 September 2021. https://www.dohanews.co/anti-muslimcrackdown-in-assam-triggers-boycott-indian-products-calls-ontwitter/.

RISE OF HINDUTVA AS A CREED: ITS IMPACT ON INDIA'S POLITICS AND SOCIETY

AMNA EJAZ RAFI* AND ISHTIAQ ALI MEHKRI**

Abstract

The Hindutva ideology is taking a toll on all walks of national life in India. The current resurging of Hindutva-based sociopolitical discrimination has its roots in the historic RSS doctrine, which has adversely impacted the Nehruvian concept of secular India, turning it into a collage of ghettos of innumerable communities and faiths of people living in world's largest democracy. This study examines how the rise of Hindutva-based political exigency has affected Indian nationhood and torn its social and communal fabric.

Keywords: Hindutva, BJP, Citizenship Amendment Act (CAA), Muslims

Introduction

The Indian political leadership during initial years of independence promoted its image as a secular and a democratic country. Pluralism, socialism, secularism and democracy were once considered as the hallmarks of the Indian society. 'The Nehru Consensus' earned India the status of a democratic secular state. It professed the idea of 'Mother India' as a place where people from various castes, creed and religions can live freely.¹ The Indian leadership by adopting such policies tried to negate the idea of Hindu-

^{*} Ms Amna Ejaz Rafi is a Research Associate at the Islamabad Policy Research Institute.

^{**} Mr Ishtiaq Ali Mehkri is an Assistant Editor (Publications Department) at the Islamabad Policy Research Institute.

Muslim divide (as reflected in the *Two Nation Theory),* which was the bastion thought of Pakistan Movement. In fact, Pandit Jawaharlal Nehru propounded for the first time the policy of Non-Alignment on September 7, 1946. He declared, "We propose as far as possible, to keep away from the power politics of groups, aligned against one another, which have led in the past to World Wars and which may again lead to disasters to even vaster scale."²

This concept brought India and countries of Commonwealth on same page. This also enabled India to lead from the front in marshalling countries with creed to various beliefs under one platform.³This notion of leadership and secularism helped India become a Guest of Honour at the Organisation of Islamic Conference (OIC) as well.⁴

The Bharatiya Janata Party (BJP) was created in the 1980s. The party's emergence was largely supported by Hindu nationalist organisations such as the Rashtriya Swayamsevak Sangh (RSS), Bajrang Dal, Shiv Sena and Vishva Hindu Parishad (VHP).⁵ The involvement of Hindu nationalist forces in the corridors of country's politics reflected their desire for constitutional power and a strong will towards Hindu India. In the words of Fascism scholar Robert Paxton, "For Hindu fundamentalists, their religion is the focus of an intense attachment that the secular and pluralist Indian state does not succeed in offering. In such communities, a religious-based fascism is conceivable."⁶ This interpretation confirms the vulnerability of BJP's rise in Hindu India. At present, the BJP is in power in India (in its second term). The BJP leader, Narendra Modi, is the same man who as Chief Minister of Gujarat (2002) 'abetted' the killings of Muslims. Modi's election to the Prime Minister's office furthered the impression that the inhumane treatment toward the minorities, especially Muslims, did not essentially create any obstacle on the path of assuming the high office. The courts too, were silent and enabling Modi to establish his government on Hindu democratic grounds. The Citizenship

REGIONAL STUDIES

Amendment Act (CAA) clearly signaled Modi's anti-Muslim stance.⁷ The BJP government's Hindu centric policies have additionally reinforced the insecurities among the Muslim populace of India. The Muslims of Bihar⁸ and Assam⁹ despite being natives face identity crisis and their nationalities are being questioned in India. The implementation of National Registry of Citizens (NRC) intended at targeting illegal immigrants, resulting in further singling out the Muslims.¹⁰

Seeing the BJP led Hindu nationalistic politics and its impact on the country's foreign policy outlook, India by abrogating Article 370 (on August 5, 2019) sealed the fate of nine million Kashmiris as stateless citizens in India.¹¹ The scrapping of Article 370 implied the simultaneous elimination of Article 35-A. Furthermore, the Modi government's decision to demote the status of Jammu and Kashmir into two Union Territories (Indian Illegally Occupied Jammu & Kashmir-IIOJ&K and Ladakh) is to bring the Muslim majority Kashmir valley under the direct control of New Delhi. BJP has described the move as "correcting a historic mistake of the first government of India under the leadership then Prime Minister Jawaharlal Nehru." ¹² With the revocation of the Article 35-A, IIOJ&K has been opened for non-Kashmiris, in particular Hindus to settle in the area.¹³ This amounts to bringing demographic changes in the state of Jammu and Kashmir and to construct a new Kashmir as an Indian territory.¹⁴ The forceful measures by India to control the eight million Kashmiris has led to a deep humanitarian crisis. The worst sufferers of the inhumane acts are the infants, children, women and old people living in valley.¹⁵ Under the draconian laws operative in IIOJ&K, people have been shipped to jails all over India, showing the true face of Indian democracy and secularism.¹⁶ The BJP's actions in occupied Jammu and Kashmir are similar to Rashtriya Swayamsevak Sangh (RSS), the paramilitary organisation, which was behind the assassination of Mahatma Gandhi.17

Indian Society and Politics: From Indian Nationalism to Hindu Nationalism and Hindutva

The party which embodies Hindutva first came to power at national level in 1996, for just 13 days; then for 13 months in 1998-1999;¹⁸ and then again for the third time from 1999 to 2004. Whereas, in 2014 it swept the national landscape – a death blow to erstwhile secularism.¹⁹

The struggle of Hindu nationalist political parties towards constitutional empowerment has brought in religion as a political and social factor in India. Whether, it has strengthened the country's political credentials or it has made India a Hindu democracy is a debatable issue. India's democracy and its secular character are often cited as tools of pragmatism. There is, no doubt, that the democratic institutions in India are well-established and the political culture does not entirely revolve around dynastic politics. The Modi's rise to power reflects that to be Prime Minister one does not need to be from an elite political background. Modi's win additionally, also reflects an empowerment of the middle class. Another perspective to view Indian politics is the role of religion as a driving force behind its political apparatus. Hindus look up to Narendra Modi as a staunch proponent of ideological outlook, as he has made faith an integral part of politics. Thereby, Prime Minister Modi's election is the outcome of a combination of social and religious factors.

The narrative of Hindu insecurity was a political trap for the Hindus of India, as much as it was an issue for the Indian Muslims, who had made a place for themselves in the body politick as intellectuals and compassionate members of a multiethnic state. The BJP slogan invoked the concept of 'rule and decorum' by the majority. This is where Secularism failed, and succumbed to the highhandedness of state-centric majoritarian. The concept turned so draconian that in no time it called for changing the very fabric of Indian nationalism. Many so-called intellectuals in India now openly endorse a new curriculum based on and driven by faith. They have drawn 'politico-ideological' maps of Greater India – an apparent recourse to *Akhand Bharat* – wherein the geography of India would include Bhutan, Afghanistan, Nepal, Pakistan and Bangladesh, apparently a reminiscence of Ashoka the Great's rule.²⁰ The only difference, however was that Ashoka promoted Buddhism. Today, as Modi and his inner coterie call for recourse to Shivaji cult, it is the historic invincibility that dominates their mindset – ignorant of the fact that it comes at the cost of pluralism in multilingual-polarised India.²¹

In the 2014 Indian election, BJP's Hindu ideology outmatched the secular principles of Congress. Rahul Gandhi's cultured outlook and moderate thinking could not withstand Modi's rhetoric and extremist views. Ashish Nandi who interviewed Narendra Modi in the 1990s, wrote that "I still remember the cool, measured tone in which he elaborated a theory of cosmic conspiracy against India that painted every Muslim as a suspected traitor and a potential terrorist."²² Prime Minister Narendra Modi previously as the Chief Minister of Gujarat is blamed for the death of 2,000 Muslims in India. The Supreme Court verdict (in April 2004) called Modi "one of the modern-day Neros." Modi faced criticism by the West for the Gujarat massacre. During his visit to England in August 2003, protestors called him as "Narendra Modi: The butcher of Gujarat."²³

Who is Narendra Modi?

Modi defines his life through ideas of Hindutva. Modi is for Hindu supremacy – an India for Hindus as full citizens – through the vehicle of BJP politics.²⁴

In an interview with the *Washington Post* in 2008, the then Gujarat Chief Minister Narendra Modi uttered, "Why even talk about 2002? We are almost in 2008. It's the past. What does it matter? My focus is only on development. It starts with development. It ends with development. And that is what I will talk about."²⁵

Narendra Modi today is the Prime Minister of India, the country which had once been once ruled by Gandhi and Nehru, and visionaries

like Ambedkar. Modi has had a history of hatred towards the Muslims of India. He had been in lead roles in organising of mobs of hate that demolished the Babri Masjid. He also presided over the pogroms of Muslims in Gujarat. And, it was not without a reason that several countries including UK²⁶ and the US had banned provision of visa to him.²⁷ The irony is that despite Modi's hatred towards Muslims of India, he has been twice elected as Prime Minister by the Indian people.²⁸ Likewise, Modi as Prime Minister has been welcomed in the West as head of a democratic secular India. "The Prime Minister of India will be welcomed to the United States. As head of government, Mr. Modi would be eligible for an A-1 visa," said the US State Department's spokesperson Jen Psaki.²⁹ President Donald Trump termed Prime Minister Narendra Modi a "tremendous leader."³⁰ Modi's support in India and abroad reflects the fundamental tenets of 'realism' that it is the 'convergence of interest' which determines the likes and dislikes of people and political actors, whilst principles of democracy, secularism and humanity have no weightage, other than academic purpose/ or moral speeches.

The assertiveness of Hindu nationalism in politics has further widened the divide with the Muslims and other minorities. India's Opposition Leader, Rahul Gandhi once remarked, BJP only wants to divide people, make people fight each other.³¹ BJP's political ascendancy is inevitably linked to Hindutva and, of course, anti-Muslim rhetoric. These two elements have been the corner stone of party's election manifesto. During election campaign in 2014, Modi called Kerala with substantial Muslim population a nursery of terrorism, and threatened illegal Bengali Muslim migrants.³² BJP-led Hindu nationalism has reinforced polarisation in the politics of India.³³ The drivers of Hindutva ideology are to promote the Hindu elite status and to push back the minorities to subservient positions. This shows that the proponents of Hindutva are mostly driven to see the Indian society divided on religious lines with Hinduism being at the top. This may get

votes and political dividends however, at the cost of weakening the democratic polity of India and its secular character. The dangers of Hindutva ingress in India were described by India's pristine scholar, A.G. Noorani, as he says, "It splits the nation into 'us' and 'them' and discards Indian nationalism in favour of Hindu nationalism."³⁴

Hindutva

The term "Hindutva" was initially coined by Vinayak Damodar Savarkar. Savarkar was an advocate of Hindu militarism and was opposed to Gandhi's non-violence movement. Savarker was also jailed during the British rule for his rebellious posture. In his book titled Hindutva Ideology Developed-1920 and Hindutva: Who is a Hindu-1928: Hindutva is regarded as "a collective Hindu identity for Bharat (India)." Hindustan, on the other hand is described as Hindu's pitribhoomi (fatherland) and punyabhoomi (holy land).³⁵ Savarker's coining of term Hindutva at a time when Britain was in power and there was an influence of Muslims in subcontinent shows that Savarker tried to limit the influence of Christians and Muslims over Hindu identity. These two religions, in particular Islam attracted the lower caste Hindus. Vishva Hindu Parishad (VHP) leader Kailash Chandra wrote in Vishwa, "Christian missionaries and later Muslims tried to destroy the caste system."³⁶ Thereby, the fear to loose political elitism was the compelling force behind the drivers of Hindutva ideology.

Dr. BR Ambedkar, the Father of the Indian Constitution, defined Hindutva as a menace to liberty, equality and fraternity, referring to it as incompatible with democracy.³⁷ The ingredients and salient features of RSS are, inspiration from the Nazi theory of racial superiority, recourse to Xenophobia – wherein one state encroaches more land from neighbours – an apt policy these days of India for Bengal and other Muslim states; and last but not least it breeds intolerance and terrorism in society.

The Sangh Parivar and its affiliates brought Hindutva on the front stage as a religious force to attain political objectives. The idea of

'Hindu nation' was promoted; 'Rama' was regarded as the common historical founder, and Ayodhya was declared as the Hindu religious city.³⁸ The Sangh Parivar advocates the social and political principles of Hindutva ideology. Hindutva advocates and campaigns for a sole Hindu state in India, termed as *Hindu Rashtra*. Thus, the new ideologue says, "Our one supreme goal is to bring to life the all-round glory and greatness of Hindu Rashtra Rashtriya Swayamsevak Sangh."³⁹ BJP, the ruling party in India is the "prominent political branch of Sangh Parivar", and is also the modern political manifestation of Hindutva ideology.⁴⁰ Seeing BJP's political journey to the corridors of power, Hindutva has been central to the party's ideological orientation.⁴¹

Hindutva and India's Politics and Society

The Hindutva ideology, led by the Hindu elite, intentionally portrays minorities as a threat. This certainly puts a question mark on the secular character of India. Staring from the demolition movement of Babri Masjid back in 1992 to Gujarat riots in early 2000, this communal violence has been exploited by the Hindu nationalists to provoke the anti-Muslim sentiment. This Hindu-Muslim rivalry has acted as a political tool to win support in country's elections.⁴²

It would be interesting to analyse as to 'how and why' Hindutva and Narendra Modi's BJP triumphed in an egalitarian society like that of India!⁴³

The reason is primarily academic. It boasted itself as a theory meant for nation-building in a traumatised caste-based environ. Secondly, it made inroads politically with a tongue-in-cheek, as it castigated the freedom leaders and dubbed them, especially Muslims, as people who undermined the rights of Hindu majority.⁴⁴

Lastly; the ideology touched the conscience of many abroad who funded it wholeheartedly.⁴⁵ Prime Minister Modi's Manhattan speech on President Obama's invite, and the sprawling arrangements made by NRIs (Non-Resident Indians) are a case in point.

REGIONAL STUDIES

Shashi Tharoor, a politician and former diplomat, says, "Hindutva has nothing to do with Hinduism as a faith or a religion, but as a badge of cultural identity and an instrument of political mobilisation. Hinduism is a religion without fundamentals – no founder or prophet, no organised Church, no compulsory beliefs or rites of worship, no single sacred book. What we see today as Hindutva is part of an attempt to 'semitise' the faith – to make Hinduism more like the 'better organised' religions like Christianity and Islam, the better to resist their encroachments."⁴⁶

Prime Minister Narendra Modi's constitutional acts like the Citizenship Amendment Act-CAA (December 2019) refers to Hindu elitism. In fact, it is an elevation of Hindutva ideology. According to the impugned law (CAA), Buddhists, Christians, Hindus, Jains, Parsis and Sikhs from Pakistan, Bangladesh and Afghanistan are entitled for Indian citizenship. By stressing on religious identity of foreign nationalities, as a precondition to be eligible for citizenship, India has by law declared faith as an instrument in policymaking. This negates secularism. The Act has drawn a line between Muslims and non-Muslims, the latter being offered fast-track citizenship. The denying of Muslims fast-track citizenship will further marginalise the Muslim community in India and it will impede their social growth. The dangerous aspect of CAA is the outright singling out of Muslims. The All India Majlis-e-Ittehad-ul-Muslimeen (AIMIM) has duly protested against the new citizenship act.⁴⁷ Besides, protests against the Act being carried out in other parts of the country resulted in the killings of 42 people in the national capital.⁴⁸ The Indian Union Muslim League has termed the Act to be in conflict with the secular character of the Indian constitution.⁴⁹The Chief Ministers of New Delhi, West Bengal, Punjab, Kerala, Madhya Pradesh and Chhattisgarh have also opposed the new citizenship law.⁵⁰ West Bengal Chief Minister Mamata Banerjee remarked that Modi wanted to divide the nation.⁵¹
On January 10, 2020, the BJP government notified the implementation of the CAA. Immediately, after the notification, the Uttar Pradesh government shared a list of 40,000 illegal migrants for grant of citizenship.⁵² Under the CAA, a person (as identified by the impugned law) is entitled for nationality if he/she has lived or worked in India for six years. Previously 11 years were mandatory to apply for citizenship.53 Many believe that the new law extends nationality to illegal migrants on the basis of their faith. The concern is that with more people having nationality, the locals of the area might be deprived of their rights – in terms of jobs and resources. The objection over the CAA is to secure the indigenous rights, and the fear that the same may be undermined at the hands of new entrants. It could lead to tougher living conditions. In view of the opposition to CAA, other than Muslims, there seems to be resentment throughout the country. The prime factor is social security. However, despite the disapproval and dismay of a sizable population, the political leadership of BJP is bent upon furthering the Hindutva credentials by hook or by crook.

The abrogation of Article 370 followed by CAA, both are political developments one after the other targeted at Muslims. The targeting of one community reflects an unbalanced mindset. Muslims have widely protested against the law. This indicates that there are certain segments of society, which are critical of BJP's Hindu-centric policies. The presence of such segments in society is significant as it carries a balancing impact to the extremist outrageous polarised views. In one of the anti-CAA rally held in Bengaluru, an Indian girl raised the slogan 'Pakistan Zindabad'.⁵⁴ It proves beyond doubt that supporting a particular religion or community is an anti-thesis on the path of evolving a society on just lines. Rather, it provokes conflict of interest. The opposition to CAA by political figures like the Chief Ministers of various states (including New Delhi, West Bengal, Punjab, Kerala, Madhya Pradesh and Chhattisgarh) is a positive sign, as it

exhibits the genuine concern over the discrimination of minorities in India.

From Monroe Doctrine to Hindutva

"Prime Minister Indira Gandhi who expected the neighbours to accept the reality of the power differential, that they will not and cannot be equals in their dealings with India and there is, therefore, no harm in India showing its teeth from time to time."⁵⁵

India is a dominating player in the South Asian region, trying to exercise control and influence over other countries.⁵⁶ Instances like the India's support to Tamil separatist movement in Sri Lanka prove India as a spoiler in the region. In the period from 2000s onwards, the South Asian politics continues to be conflict driven. The region's politics, in the wake of China-Pakistan Economic Corridor (CPEC) is experiencing regional integration and trade cooperation. However, political environment, wherein India-Pakistan regional disputes coupled with India-China border tension are a challenge to region's well-being. India has been critical of CPEC despite the corridor's economic benefit to the region. India has tried to sabotage the development work in Balochistan, Pakistan; Indian spy Kulbhushan Jadhav was arrested from Balochistan.⁵⁷

The Jadhav Jaundice in India-Pakistan relations is worth analysing to interpret rising Hindu communalism in the region. Kulbushan Sudhir Jadhav *alias* Hussain Patel, a retired Indian Naval Services officer, was hobnobbing in the southeastern coast of Chabahar for ulterior purposes. India acknowledged him as a legitimate businessman in the Iranian port city. However, a curious glance at media reports in India, immediately in the wake of Jadhav's arrest in 2016 in Balochistan, confirmed that he was a member of the Indian intelligence. But since then a silence of the lambs haunts Indian media, and the reports have been taken down. Surprisingly, a section of the Indian Press had also reported that Jadhav offered to spy for Indian intelligence several times between 2010 and 2012. This one way or the other gives credence to Pakistan's claims on the 'arrested asset'.⁵⁸

This proves that India's anti-Pakistan/ Muslim hatred is detrimental to region's peace and progress. The intolerance within the Indian society, purported by Hindutva forces, has taken the entire region by storm. The abrogation of Article 370 and 35-A have literally stripped the Muslims of IIOJ&K of their constitutional right to life.⁵⁹ An Indian academic Badri Raina sees the revocation of Article 370 as, "complete abrogation of democracy, unconscionable suppression of civil and democratic rights and terminal alienation of people."60 A.G. Noorani the author of the book Article 370: A Constitutional History of Jammu and Kashmir, calls the Indian government's decision of abrogating Article 370 as unconstitutional.⁶¹ The situation in Occupied Jammu and Kashmir is worse than a war, the people are physically, psychologically and electronically isolated. The Indian move to transfer Hindus to Jammu and Kashmir has reinforced the insecurity for Muslims of the area. To change the demographic character of the occupied territory is a violation equivalent to torcher and killing. India is trying to suppress the Muslim identity of Kashmiris. Of course, all these acts reflect a fascist mindset. Although India is a democracy and is home to a sizeable non-Hindu population, the unfortunate aspect is that the policies of hatred espoused against the Muslims of Kashmir have a history of prejudice. This biased policy inadvertently reinforces extremist tendencies, which is a direct threat to region's peace and security. India's prejudicial war against Muslims will not only further the communal divide, it will also polarise the society with extremist tendencies.

The BJP's government's Hindutva political outlook has further deteriorated the relations with Pakistan. During the 2014 election, Modi's supporters announced that anyone who opposed the BJP should leave for Pakistan.⁶²BJP government has exercised restrained relations with Pakistan. The dramatic acts like Pathankot, Pulwama

REGIONAL STUDIES

attack were staged to suspend the dialogue with Pakistan. In February 2019, there was an exchange of air fighting between the two countries.⁶³All these developments depict a deteriorating relationship. However, the bottom line remains that still India views Pakistan with the prism of partition.

India is living through a contrast. The Constitution is still secularist in its essence. However, BJPs rise and its well-entrenching, manifests an ordeal for minorities and Hindus, alike. There was no dearth of people during the freedom struggle who out-rightly questioned the wisdom of Muslim leaders, especially of Muhammad Ali Jinnah, for making it a point that Hindu ideology would be self-centric and Muslims will soon face an identity crisis. Andrea Malji, an Assistant Professor at Hawaii Pacific University, Honolulu, USA commented at the Association of History and International Studies that "Nehru's commitment to secularism was his declaration that India could be a peaceful, multi-religious state. Jinnah maintained his doubts. With the increasing popularity and success of the Hindu Nationalist Party, we will soon know whether Jinnah was correct.⁶⁴

Conclusion

Hindutva is a religio-political construct of Hindu extremistmentality that was inherently reshaped under a jaundiced prism. It drew inspiration from Nazi vehemence, too, as that was the first practical policy-implementation of profiling on ethnic and religious grounds in Europe. Though there was no dearth of biased politicians and peer leaders in the freedom struggle for India from the British tutelage, and especially those who ceded to RSS doctrine, they couldn't realise their manifesto and their rise to the occasion for the simple reason that the subcontinent was multiethnic and pluralist to the core. That said, the vengeance took a toll in the assassination of Mahatma Gandhi, who was shot by a RSS fanatic. Gandhi preached non-violence and had compassion for minorities; an antithesis of RSS.

With the passage of time, India whether it be under the Nehruvian principles of secularism ruled by Congress for more than five decades or the rise of fundamentalist BJP, its nomenclature of inter-faith relationship kept on changing – and for the worse. Moneyboasting Hindu privileged class ruled the roost, and its instant and primary victims were low-caste Hindus themselves; the Dalits. Anti-Muslim profiling followed suit. It was all in contempt to Dr Ambedkar, a Dalit himself, and mentor of India's secular constitution. This was the beginning of religious and racial profiling in India and it slowly and gradually moved on to encroach upon Muslim rights. The demolition of Babri Masjid during the Congress rule and the Gujarat riots under Modi's rule has merely championed Hindutva's otherness mindset. Apart from anti-Pakistan and anti-Muslim rhetoric and policies in principle, the Indian establishment made inroads to form and support organisations such as the Liberation Tigers of Tamil Eelam (LTTE) to venom-spitting anti-Red China narrative, which of late came to include bashing of the China-Pakistan Economic Corridor (CPEC). In its very prelude can be counted sabotage and interference in Pakistan' Balochistan province, which is a testimony of *Hindutva* in vogue. Nevertheless, Bangladesh and Nepal – two of India's once strategic neighbours – were also not spared, and policies with those respective countries, too, became a prologue of *Hindutva*. The ongoing cold shoulder relationship with Dhaka is another case in point.

Thereby, it can be argued that India's political orientation, of late, has been aggression and encroachment on civil liberties of its subjects. *Hindutva*, since it has unfortunately become the political order, has crippled India's identity as a secular and multiethnic state. Once it was a civilization of various faiths and creeds, but now *Hindutva* surge has marginalised it to the footnotes of a struggling nation-state. This new notion of *Hindutva* is at the same time busy in compartmentalizing the society on communal and extremist lines, and inadvertently the Hindu majority is also on the

receiving end. Their enterprise, wisdom and far-sightedness are at the brink owing to politically-engineered biased fiefdom. This was proved on the foreign front too. The Indian policies in the IIOJ&K, and transgressions like Pulwama, are an external dimension and consequence of *Hindutva*. This neo-discriminatory doctrine, *Hindutva*, is proving to be an antithesis of India.

Notes and References

- ¹ Kallimullah and Dr Amna Mahmood, "Role of Hindutva and Pragmatism in Modi's Foreign Policy towards Pakistan," *Journal of Contemporary Studies* VIII, no. 2 (Winter 2019):69, 70, https://ndu.edu.pk/fcs/publications/fcs_journal/JCS_2019_Winter/ 5.Hindutva-and-Pragmatism-in-Modi_s-Foreign-Policy.pdf.
- ² Devender Kumar Gupta, "Role of India in Non-Aligned Movement," (Master diss., Aligarh Muslim University, 1987), 14, https://core.ac.uk/download/pdf/144514089.pdf.
- ³ Rajendra M. Abhyankar, "India and the OIC: to join or not to join?" Indian Council on Global Relations, Gateway House, 23 January 2013, https://www.gatewayhouse.in/india-and-the-oic-to-join-ornot-to-join/.
- ⁴ "India and the OIC,' Effects of Policies and Politics of World on India's Interests," *The Indian Express*, 1 December 2020, https://www.civilsdaily.com/news/india-and-the-oic/.
- ⁵ and Mahmood, "Role of Hindutva," 70.
- ⁶ Robert O. Paxton, *The Anatomy of Fascism* (London: Penguin 2005), 204.
- ⁷ "Citizenship Amendment Bill: India's West Bengal Hit by Protests," BBC News, 14 December 2019, https://www.bbc.com/news/worldasia-india-50793529.
- ⁸ A.G Noorani, "Identity Crisis," *Dawn*, 19 April 2016, accessed 11 February 2021, https://www.dawn.com/news/1250838.
- ⁹ Udayon Misra, "Assam's Identity Fears Face up to Divisive Politics," *The Hindu*, 27 December 2019, 2021, https://www.thehindu.com/ opinion/op-ed/assams-identity-fears-face-up-to-divisivepolitics/article30405351.ece.
- ¹⁰ Sanjay Kumar, "India's NRC and BJP's Dangerous Game of Citizenship and Religion," *Dawn*, 8 February 2020, 2021, https://www.dawn.com/news/1519154.
- ¹¹ Dr. Maria Sultan, "Kashmir: Buried Alive," Editorial, *SASSI Security Review Magazine*, November 2019, 5.

- ¹² M. Anas, "Kashmir: Triumph, Betrayal and Hope," Politics, SASSI Security Review Magazine, November 2019, 50.
- ¹³ Moeed Pirzada, "Kashmir Tragedy Modi Sets the Stage for a Final Solution," Feature, SASSI Security Review Magazine, November 2019, 10.
- ¹⁴ Sarmad Ali Khan and Tahir Nazir, "Understanding Article 370 Kashmir in the Light of History," Terrorism & CT, *SASSI Security Review Magazine*, November 2019, 37.
- ¹⁵ Mohammad Nafees Zakaria, "Kashmir Dispute Genesis of the Ongoing Humanitarian Catastrophe," Feature, *SASSI Security Review Magazine*, November 2019, 15.
- ¹⁶ "Kashmir: Human Rights Trampled," Region, SASSI Security Review Magazine, November 2019, 23.
- ¹⁷ Merve Sebnem Oruc, "What is Hindutva and Will it Cause Another War in South Asia?" *Daily Sabah*, 1 October 2019, https://www.dailysabah.com/columns/merve-sebnemoruc/2019/10/02/what-is-hindutva-and-will-it-cause-another-warin-south-asia.
- ¹⁸ Atharva Pandit, "Atal Bihari Vajpayee's 13-Day Rule: The Shortest PM Stint in India's History," 17 August 2018, https://www.moneycontrol.com/news/india/atal-bihari-vajpayees-13-day-rule-the-shortest-pm-stint-in-indias-history-2849261.html.
- ¹⁹ Jason Burke, "Narendra Modi and BJP Sweep to Power in Indian Election," *The Guardian, London,* 16 May 2014, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2014/may/16/narendamodi-bjp-sweep-power-indian-elections.
- ²⁰ Kristin Baird Rattini, 'Who was Ashoka?' National Geographic, 1 April 2019, https://www.nationalgeographic.com/ culture/article/ashoka.
- ²¹ Debjani Chatterji, "Chhatrapati Shivaji's Courage, Valour Will Inspire Generations," New Delhi Television Limited (NDTL), 19 February 2021, https://www.ndtv.com/india-news/shivaji-jayanti-2021-pm-modi-said-chhatrapati-shivajis-courage-valour-willinspire-generations-2373812.

- ²² Nalin Mehta, "Ashis Nandy vs. the State of Gujarat: Authoritarian Developmentalism, Democracy and the Politics of Narendra Modi," *South Asian History and Culture* 1, no. 4 (October 2010): 578, https://doi.org/10.1080/ 19472498.2010.507028.
- ²³ S. M. Hali, "Genesis of Hindutva," Chapter 1 in *Rising Hindutva and its Impact on the Region*, (Islamabad, Rumi Academy, 2018): 65 & 156.
- ²⁴ Pirzada, "Kashmir Tragedy," 10.
- ²⁵ Annie Gowen, "Once banned from the US, India's Modi's Set for Historic Address to Congress," *The Washington Post*, 6 June 2016, https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/worldviews/ wp/2016/06/06/from-pariah-to-capitol-hill-narendra-modisextraordinary-rise/.
- ²⁶ Pirzada, "Kashmir Tragedy," 10.
- ²⁷ James Mann, "Why Narendra Modi Was Banned from the US," *The Wall Street Journal*, May 2, 2014, https://www.wsj.com/articles/SB10001424052702303380004579520041301275638.
- ²⁸ "Remarks by President Trump and Prime Minister Modi of India in Joint Press Statement," 25 February 2020, https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefings-statements/remarkspresident-trump-prime-minister-modi-india-joint-pressstatement-2/.
- ²⁹ Anwar Iqbal, US Lifts Visa Ban, *Dawn*, 18 May 2014, https://www.dawn.com/news/1107011.

³⁰ "Remarks by President Trump and Prime Minister Modi."

- ³¹ "My Name is not Rahul Savarkar, Will Never Apologise for Truth: Rahul Gandhi," *The Economic Times*, 14 December 2019, https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/politics-andnation/my-name-is-not-rahul-savarkar-will-never-apologise-fortruth-rahul-gandhi/articleshow/72597743.cms.
- ³² Sameer Arshad, "Modi's Conquest," Special Report, *The News*, 25 May 2014, https://www.thenews.com.pk/tns/ detail/556347narendra-modi-conquest-in-india.

- ³³ Dr. Vikas Pathak, "Where the Linear Progression of Hindutva Will Take India," *Dawn*, 2 March 2020.
- ³⁴ A.G. Noorani, "What is Hindutva," *Dawn*, 25 September 2020, https://www.dawn.com/news/1301496.
- ³⁵ Hali, "Genesis of Hindutva," 4, 6.
- ³⁶ Kallimullah and Mahmood, "Role of Hindutva," 74.
- ³⁷ Dr. B.R. Ambedkar, "Thoughts on Pakistan," Writings and Speeches, Vol. 8, 358, https://mea.gov.in/Images/attach/amb/ Volume_08.pdf.
- ³⁸ Kallimullah and Mahmood, "Role of Hindutva," 74.
- ³⁹ Thomas A. Howard, "Hindu Nationalism against Religious Pluralism—or, the Sacrialization of Religious Identity and its Discontents in Present-day India," in *Faith in a Pluralist Age*, ed., Kaye V. Cook (Eugene, OR: Cascade Books, 2018), 67.
- ⁴⁰ Kallimullah and Mahmood, "Role of Hindutva," 73.
- ⁴¹ Merve Sebnem Oruc, "What is Hindutva and will it Cause another War in South Asia?" *Daily Sabah*, 1 October 2019, https://www.dailysabah.com/columns/merve-sebnemoruc/2019/10/02/what-is-hindutva-and-will-it-cause-another-warin-south-asia.
- ⁴² Kallimullah and Mahmood, "Role of Hindutva," 78.
- ⁴³ "I'm Your 'Pradhan Sewak," *The Hindu*, 15 August 2014, https://www.thehindu.com/news/national/im-your-pradhansewak-and-not-pradhan-mantri-modi/article6321514.ece.
- ⁴⁴ Dexter Filkins, "Blood and Soil in Narendra Modi's India," *The New Yorker*, 2 December 2019, https://www.newyorker.com/magazine/2019/12/09/blood-and-soil-in-narendra-modis-india.
- ⁴⁵ "Modi's Speech to be Beamed Live at Times Square," *The Hindu*, 16 September 2014, https://www.thehindu.com/ news/national/narendra-modis-speech-to-be-beamed-live-atnew-yorks-times-square/article6415506.ece.
- ⁴⁶ Hali, "Genesis of Hindutva," 1-3.

- ⁴⁷ "Women Says 'Pakistan Zindabad Hindustan Zindabad' at CAA Protest, Booked for Sedition," *The Wire*, 21 February 2020, https://thewire.in/politics/amulya-leona-bengaluru-caa-protestsedition-owaisi-waris-pathan.
- ⁴⁸ Dr. Vikas Pathak, "Where the Linear Progression of Hindutva will take India," *Dawn*, 2 March 2020.
- ⁴⁹ Krishnadas Rajagopal, "IUML Asks Supreme Court to Stay Implementation of CAA Before it's too Late," *The Hindu*, 16 January 2020, https://www.thehindu.com/news/national/stayimplementation-of-caa-before-its-too-late-iuml-says-in-supremecourt/article30575301.ece.
- ⁵⁰ "Citizenship Amendment Bill: India's West Bengal Hit by Protests."
- ⁵¹ "India Protests Spread Over Anti-Muslim Citizenship Law," *Dawn*, 14 December 2019, https://www.dawn.com/ news/1522065.
- ⁵² Rajagopal, "IUML Asks Supreme Court to Stay Implementation of CAA."
- ⁵³ "Citizenship Amendment Bill: India's New Anti-Muslim Law Explained."
- ⁵⁴ Women Says 'Pakistan Zindabad Hindustan Zindabad' at CAA Protest."
- ⁵⁵ I.P Khosla, "Bangladesh-India Relations," *Quarterly Magazine of South Asian Journal and Scholars* no. 7 (January-March 2005): 65.
- ⁵⁶ I.P Khosla, "Bangladesh-India Relations," 65.
- ⁵⁷ Kallimullah and Mahmood, "Role of Hindutva," 81.
- ⁵⁸ Ishtiaq Ali Mehkri, "India's Iran Debacle," *Defence Journal*, Karachi, August 10, 2020, https://defencejournal.com/ 2020/08/10/indiasiran-debacle/.
- ⁵⁹ Oruc, "What is Hindutva?"
- ⁶⁰ Badri Raina, "It's Been 9 Months. What Did the Revocation of J&K's Special Status Achieve?" *The Wire*, 27 April 2020, https://thewire.in/rights/jammu-kashmir-article-370.
- ⁶¹ Akshay Deshmane, "Kashmir: Scrapping Article 370 Unconstitutional, Deceitful Says Legal Expert A.G. Noorani," *Huff*

Post, 5 August 2019, https://www.huffingtonpost.in/ entry/kashmir-article-370-scrapping-constitutional-expert-reactsnoorani_in_5d47e58de4b0aca341206135.

- ⁶² Faizan Ahmad, "Those Opposed to Narendra Modi Should Go to Pakistan, BJP Leader Giriraj Singh Says," *The Times of India*, 20 April 2014, https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/ news/Those-opposedto-Narendra-Modi-should-go-to-Pakistan-BJP-leader-Giriraj-Singhsays/articleshow/ 33971544.cms.
- ⁶³ Kallimullah and Mahmood, "Role of Hindutva," 80, 81.
- ⁶⁴ Andrea Malaji, "The Rise of Hindu Nationalism and its Regional and Global Ramifications," Asian Politics, Association for Asian Studies 23, no.1 (Spring 2018), 42, https://www.asianstudies.org/wpcontent/uploads/the-rise-of-hindu-nationalism-and-its-regionaland-global-ramifications.pdf.

INDIA'S INROADS INTO THE MIDDLE EAST: IMPLICATIONS FOR PAKISTAN

LARAIB FARHAT*

Abstract

India is a strategic player in global politics; more like an octopus, with its arms stretched towards other regional players, either for cooperation or competition. Thus, its inclination toward the Middle East is driven by a similar intent. Its preference in the gulf has been mostly navigated by two things, *i.e., exporting labour and importing oil. The huge Indian* diaspora in the region is a living proof of that which has resultantly become a major driver behind India's growing economy. Consequently, India's long-term investments and strong economic relations in the Middle East can be explained aiven its expat population. It is noteworthy that Indian interest in the region is driven by the vision of amplifying its economic might rather than exercising it. To achieve that, it withholds the focus of its foreign policy vis a vis three key players—Saudi Arabia, Iran, and Israel. However, the strateaic tilt towards the Middle Fast has not alienated India's historical rival rather its inroads into the Middle East appear to be a multi-dimensional approach inclusive of Pakistan. The basic aim of India's strategy is to strengthen its relations in the Gulf region and engage in counter-narrative diplomatic engagements that would complicate Pakistan's foreign policy. This paper thus looks into major Indian investments in three key players as aforementioned and unfolds the complex relationship between India, the GCC, and Pakistan.

Keywords: India, GCC, Pakistan, strategic partnership, economic interests, global politics, investments

^{*} Ms Laraib Farhat is an Assistant Research Officer at the Institute of Regional Studies, Islamabad.

Regional Studies, 39:4, Winter 2021, pp.83-100

Introduction

Since its independence, India's economic relations with the Middle East have been based on its urge for development and prosperity. Whereas, the course of its political relations has mostly been determined in the light of its post-cold war allegiances and subsequent formation of the Non-aligned Movement (NAM). Considering India's relationship with the Middle Eastern countries, New Delhi's preference has mostly been quite simple and focused, i.e., to export labour and to import oil. While these preferences have been practised and projected for most part of history, there has been a noticeable shift in Indian policy towards the Middle East in past few years.

India holds exceptional ties with the Gulf Cooperation Council (GCC) countries, i.e., Bahrain, Kuwait, Qatar, Saudi Arabia, and the United Arab Emirates (UAE). These ties range from cooperation in fields of economy, military, investment and trade.¹ It is noteworthy that this significant interdependence is not the result of some vacuum but can rather be traced back to India's historical geographical proximity² with the Middle East as its extended strategic neighbour.³

It is imperative to discern the underlying causes behind growing Indian interest in the Middle East. In addition to a history of cordial relations, economic ties, energy trade, and migrant labour, the Persian Gulf is a source of two-thirds of oil and gas for India.⁴ Additionally, the estimates of Indians living put the figure at 9.3 million. Around 70 percent of these Indians fall under the category of blue-collar workers, while the rest of them belong to a class of skilled professionals.⁵ This expat population is also a major driver behind India's growing economy – with about 60% of remittances coming in from the Gulf countries.⁶ Therefore, the reason for India's long-term investments and strong economic relations in the Middle East can be explained in view of the huge Indian diaspora in the region.

India's Look West Policy

India's 'Look West Policy' emerged as a strategic and diplomatic offshoot of India's Look East Policy.⁷ The latter was propagated after the cold war and the subsequent disintegration of the Soviet Union; a situation which forced India to assume a closer position to the United States. This policy was destined to fortify relations with the Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN) in specific and East Asia in general.⁸

Driven by its strategic interests, India aims to develop longterm ties with West Asian countries. While India's involvement in the Middle East is smartly projected, it simultaneously balances the ongoing clash between Saudi Arabia and Iran. This is reflective of India's non-interventionist policy and how it keeps itself in a secure position while maintaining relations with the countries beneficial for its economic growth. Since the adoption of the Look West Policy in 2005, there have been several developments in the process. As Prime Minister, Manmohan Singh said:

The Gulf region, like Southeast and South Asia, is part of our natural economic hinterland. We must pursue closer economic relations with all our neighbours in our wider Asian neighbourhood. India has successfully pursued a 'Look East Policy' to come closer to the countries of Southeast Asia. We must come closer to our western neighbours in the Gulf.⁹

Given India's economic development needs, the Middle East has become a vital outlet for fuel imports as well as an economically sound environment for the Indian workforce, in addition to being a dependable source of remittances. Saudi Arabia, Iran, and Qatar have all been significant hydrocarbon suppliers. However, the number of Indians living and working in the Gulf countries has increased dramatically since the mid-1970s oil boom. Majority of these Indians belong to southern states such as Andhra Pradesh, Tamil Nadu, and Kerala. Presence of such a vast Indian diaspora in Middle East resulted in the creation of the Ministry of Overseas Indian Affairs (MOIA) in 2004 in order to optimally facilitate Indian nationals.¹⁰ The Indian engagement in the Gulf region includes cooperation in the segments of trade, energy supply, and the protection of the Indian migrants in the region. While India is pushing towards a soft power approach by facilitating different educational and cultural exchanges, it is seemingly persevering its non-interventionist policy by not interfering in the political and military segment of its relationship with the Gulf at the same time. To put it simply, India's larger interest in the region is driven by the vision of *amplifying* its economic might rather than *exercising* it. The only instance where India has felt the need to use the defence or military strategies has been to contain the threats of terrorism and other criminal activities.

Historically, the parameters of India's West Asia Policy have mostly been multi-directional. For instance, during the ideological clash of the communist and capitalist bloc, India maintained relations with the rival poles of the regional geopolitics, i.e., Iran and Saudi Arabia. Recently, however, the Indian policy approach towards the Middle East has become more multifaceted. The focus of Indian foreign policy *vis a vis* the Middle East has been subject to three key players—Saudi Arabia, Iran, and Israel—now.¹¹

India-Saudi Arabia Relations

Saudi Arabia and India have been trading partners since 1947. The cooperation between the two countries is stated to be based on peaceful co-existence, tolerance, harmony, diversity, and emphasising dialogue along with peaceful dispute resolution. An era of new developments in their bilateral relations began with the visit of the Saudi Monarch to India in the year 2006 and the subsequent signing of the Delhi Declaration.¹² Initiatives based on mutual cooperation as per the Delhi Declaration focused mainly on fighting terrorism and crimes that exceed transnationally such as money laundering, drugs, and

arms smuggling.¹³ Similarly, Prime Minister Narendra Modi's visit to Saudi Arabia in April 2016 proved highly successful in terms of political, economic, security, defence, energy, trade, and investment cooperation.¹⁴ India's ties with Saudi Arabia deepened further with two other high-level visits in 2019. These visits of Narendra Modi and Saudi Crown Prince Muhammad Bin Salman further bolstered the already existent bilateral ties between the two and were followed by announcement of some major economic commitments including investment opportunities worth \$100 billion by Saudi Arabia in India, increased Hajj quota to 200,000 which currently accounts for 170,000, release of 850 Indian prisoners in Saudi prisons accused of minor offences and a proposal for setting up a High-level Partnership Council.¹⁵ Furthermore, substantial trade between the two countries has also been a vital component of the bilateral relationship. Saudi Arabia is India's fourth largest commercial partner, following China, the United States, and the UAE. Saudi Arabia is seen by India as a dependable and long-term energy partner in ensuring its energy security. The hydrocarbons trade with Saudi Arabia accounted for roughly 61.1 percent of India's bilateral trade in the fiscal year 2020-21. In the same financial year, India imported 34.2 Million Metric Tonnes (MMT) of crude oil, accounting for 18.20 percent of total crude imports.¹⁶

Despite extensive engagement on bilateral level and cooperation in trade and energy sectors, the relationship between India and Saudi Arabia is beset with some complications, mainly due to their distinct preferences towards other regional players, especially Pakistan. Although Saudi government has not been as responsive to Indian accusations of terrorism against Pakistan, it has purposefully refrained from openly criticising the revocation of Article 370 and 35-A. The statement of Pakistan's Foreign Minister Shah Mahmood Qureshi about Saudi Arabia delaying the peace process and dragging its feet on Kashmir could be an outcome of the growing Saudi silence on matters related to Indian excesses.¹⁷ More recently, India and Saudi Arabia have discovered a strategic compatibility for establishing a regional order that is safe and stable.¹⁸ Arguably, it could be a consequence of Shah Mahmood Qureshi's statement regarding Saudi Arabia, and similar disconcert with the invitation to India as the guest of honour at the Organisation of Islamic Cooperation (OIC) session by the Foreign Minister of UAE.¹⁹ Qamar Javed Bajwa's call for a meeting with the Crown Prince Mohamed bin Salman that was rejected, is reflective of the clear disruption in the bilateral relations. ²⁰ Although the Army Chief's meetup was focused on mending ties between the two historically linked countries but this declination seemingly appeared due to Saudi Arabia's increasing tilt towards India. One of the very crucial factors keeping Saudi Arabia and Pakistan interlinked was the ideology and the vision of a Muslim bloc. In case Pakistan chooses to step back and tries to build an alternative Islamic bloc²¹ (substantially with Iran, Turkey, and Malaysia) then the vision and ideology will both slip away, leaving minimal grounds for future cooperation. In this regard, the choices that the Saudi government will make will be based on easy dispositions with a concluding opinion that, a tilt towards India is a far-reaching and a more rewarding choice.

India-Iran Relations

The alliance between India and Iran has had its highs and lows. With Iran being an Islamic Republic and India a democracy dominated by a Hindu nationalist party, the two countries have overcome the friction collectively and have entered into a mutually benefitting relationship. India formally established its relations with Iran in 1950.²² Prior to the partition of the subcontinent and the creation of India and Pakistan as separate states in 1947, India and Iran maintained a common border as neighbours, with cultural and linguistic links dating back to thousands of years. Indeed, the legacy of Persian influence on

Mughal architecture can still be found in significant constructions from Lahore to New Delhi, including that of the Taj Mahal.²³

India's relations with Iran can be traced back to Iran's alignment with the US and its participation in the Central Treaty Organisation (CENTO) at a time when India was more inclined towards the Soviet Union and was in the process of founding the Non-Aligned Movement (NAM). The Iranian revolution of 1979 led by Ayatollah Khomeini and the fall of the Soviet Union greatly altered the stance of both the countries towards each other. With its rising economy, the Indian need for oil imports from Iran was further augmented, resultantly, enhancing the need for creating bilateral trade.²⁴ There is a nexus between Iran and India which keeps both countries together despite the complications of their relationship. For Iran, a balanced relationship with India saves it from strategic isolation, considering that it has been labelled as a part of the 'Axis of Evil' by the US. Similarly, for India, a stable relationship with Iran serves as an opportunity to fulfil India's increasing oil and energy needs.

Bilateral relations between Iran and India are subject to three key elements, i.e., trade, education, and religion. When compared to the same period last year, the value of Iran's exports to India increased by 240 percent during the first quarter of the current Iranian fiscal year (i.e., between March 21-June 21).²⁵ Economic activities between the two countries further expanded with the construction of the port project in the city of Chabahar, Iran. This port appears as a new stream for geopolitical competition and a bastion-to-be for global trade. India has contributed \$85.21 million in capital and \$22.95 million annually to equip two berths at Chabahar port for Phase I. It is further building a \$1.6 billion railway line from Chabahar to Zahedan which is close to the Iran-Afghan border.²⁶ Indian interest in the Iranian cities through the construction of Chabahar port has a far-reaching goal. The port connects Delhi to the Afghan and Central Asian markets and ultimately reduces India's dependence on Pakistan's land routes.

REGIONAL STUDIES

Furthermore, the port might improve Indo-Iranian ties by potentially offsetting rising Sino-Pakistani collaboration. Simultaneously, China has grown its influence in Iran, seeking access to important natural resources and transportation routes.²⁷ For Iran, the port might develop new diplomatic and commercial ties and given Iran's position as a pariah state in the West, the country sorely needs to discover other possibilities.

From religious point of view, India is home to one of the world's largest Shia communities. It is safe to assume that Iran's official strategy of employing the sectarian card as a foreign policy weapon played a crucial part in the current state of bilateral relationship between the two countries. Iran too, has an Indian Shia minority of nearly 30-million people.²⁸ Despite the lack of official numbers, it is estimated that the Shia community in India accounts for around 15% of the country's overall Muslim population.

A successful Indo-Iranian relation is a strategic move in Southwest Asia and the Arabian Sea, leading to the elevation of the regional influence of both countries. Perhaps, this can be consequential for Pakistan and Saudi Arabia but being key players in the region and strategically equated in the realm of geopolitics, both can enter into a myriad initiatives facilitating peace, prosperity, and changing dynamics of politics in West and South Asia.

India-Israel Relations

Although India had recognised Israel in 1950 two years following the latter's independence in 1948,²⁹ it only opened its Embassy in Tel Aviv in 1992 owing to its longstanding non-aligned policies. Since then bilateral relations on the levels of economic, military, agriculture, and politics has continued to progress.³⁰ Historically, both countries were under the colonial rule and got independence around the same time.³¹

The initial few years following independence were difficult for both countries. Israel was marred by the constant trouble over its existence leading to its isolation in the global arena and India was held back by the inter-religious quarrels followed by widespread illiteracy, unemployment, and financial challenges to the detriment of its already fragile democratic setup. Similarly, their policy preferences led both countries in different directions. Israel's policy of non-alignment linked it with the United States for a more balanced relationship and likewise, India pursued a policy of non-alignment with both the western and eastern blocs. ³² However, Israel's inclination towards the foreign policy of non-alignment did not guarantee her a place in the expanded NAM due to the opposition of the Arab countries. Arguably, the initial driving force behind India's policy on Israel was Jawaharlal Nehru. After the opening of consulates in both countries, he stated:

> "It is not a matter of high principle, but it is based on how we could best serve and be helpful in that area. We should like the problem between Israel and the Arab countries to be settled peacefully. After careful thought, we felt that while recognising Israel as an entity, we need not at this stage exchange diplomatic personnel."³³

More recently, India's deepening cooperation with Israel has gained tremendous momentum under Prime Minister Modi's proactive policies. Beginning with high-level visits, including the one in July 2017. Prime Minister Modi made the first visit to Israel during which the relationship was elevated to a strategic level with the signing of seven Memorandums of Understanding (MoUs) in the domains of research and development (R&D) innovation, water, agriculture, and space. Similarly, Benjamin Netanyahu, Israeli Prime Minister paid a visit to India in January 2018 during which four G2G agreements on cyber security, oil and gas cooperation, film coproduction, and air transport were signed along with five additional semi-government agreements. Before these trips, former Indian president Pranab Mukherjee also conducted a state visit to Israel in October 2015. In November 2016, Israeli President Reuven Rivlin visited India. Such increased high-level exchanges and ministerial visits from both sides have boosted collaboration in a variety of functional sectors, including commerce, agriculture, science and technology, culture, and security.

This bilateral cooperation is anticipated to grow further in the battle against Covid-19 as both countries have entered into cooperation for the development of test kits to deal with the pandemic. Amidst the standoff with China at Ladakh, both countries have continued their cooperation in the field of military and cyber security as well.³⁴ The relations between the two have apparently become institutionalised and any disruption in regional dynamics of West Asia will seemingly stand incapable of reversing the course of this relationship. The reason behind this is the realisation of how important it is for India to maintain bilateral relations with Israel. However, leftist parties in India continue to question the reasons behind smooth bilateral relations with Israel. Nevertheless, the pragmatic approach adopted by both the countries has only reiterated their respective role as significant regional prayers.

Striking a Balance: Iran vis-à-vis Saudi Arabia

Easy choices are a luxury in a complex geopolitical situation. While India expands its engagement with the Middle East, it faces a stark rivalry between two important players, i.e., Iran and Saudi Arabia.³⁵ The Saudis, on the one side, are backing the anti-government Islamist group in Syria and Iranians, on the other side, staunchly stand behind the Bashar Al-Assad regime. Riyadh and Gulf allies are in support of Abdrabbuh Mansur Hadi's government, whereas Iran continues to back the Shia Houthi rebels because of the Shia majority in its country.³⁶ Thus, amidst all of these complexities, being drawn into the Middle Eastern cold war is the last thing that India would choose to indulge in. Interestingly, India holds a competitive advantage as both Saudi Arabia and Iran want it as an ally and an economic partner. For instance, the Kingdom is going through an

economic transition and according to its 2030 vision, Saudi Arabia aims to diversify its economy. In that, India can play a huge role in providing the sought stream of economic opportunities.³⁷ Relatedly, US sanctions have affected Iran's economy and have led it towards global isolation. India through its partnerships with Iran is a beacon of hope to keep Iran's economy stable. Thus, India is balancing the relationship between Iran and Saudi Arabia just as Saudi Arabia is striking a balance between India and Pakistan.

This balancing tactic reflects India's active participation in the region predicated upon political realism anchored in harmonious rapport with all regional countries instead of antagonism against any. However, as India's regional image and economic strength grow, it will need to broaden the scope of its participation. It is in that situation that India will be inclined to pick a side. It will also be put under pressure to make judgments that it would not have made otherwise. However, to protect its long-term interests, India must reject such temptations and pressures and avoid becoming entangled in regional rivalries.

Implications for Pakistan

While India makes inroads into the Middle East, one factor is of immense significance. It is vital to take note of India's interests behind its balanced stance with Israel, its continued support for the Palestinian cause, and its inclination towards Saudi Arabia. The first and foremost driving force is India's need for hydrocarbons and oil in the Middle East. However, one often overlooked reason is Pakistan. There are two possibilities concerning Pakistan that India is countering through its foreign policy in the Middle East:

- Neutralising Pakistan's foreign policy in the region and suppressing its efforts to create a Pan-Islamic support for its causes.
- 2. Due to a large number of Muslims based across the country, India is at the risk of a conflict within, particularly in view of its

stance towards Israel. Thus, to minimise radicalisation, India has resorted to a rather balanced relationship with Israel. Nehru's observation serves well to justify the aforementioned:

Any action that we may take must be guided not only by idealistic considerations but also a realistic appraisal of the situation. Our general policy in the past has been favourable to the Arabs and at the same time, not hostile to the Jews. That policy continues. For the present, we have said that we are not recognising Israel. But this is not an irrevocable decision and the matter will no doubt be considered afresh given subsequent developments."³⁸

Understanding the complex relationship





A 'Love-Hate Triangle' aptly defines the depth of the relationship between the GCC, Pakistan, and India. Figure 1 explains a double-ended adoration arrow between the GCC and India and it can apply to Pakistan-GCC relations as well. On the other hand, there is a long-held antagonism between India and Pakistan. While Winston Churchill did say that "the enemy of my enemy is my friend", there is little to no explanation about what kind of a relationship transpires with 'the friend of one's enemy'. It is a strange analogy as to why a friend could possibly be friends with the enemy because there is a simple equilibrium model of structural balance that represents a connotation of positive and negative relationships. For instance, two common friends share an enemy but two enemies sharing a common friend is quite anomalous. Thus, some relational patterns come out to be balanced whereas others do not. In this case scenario, the anomalous existence of the GCC as a 'friendly' figure for two historically rival countries makes this triangular relationship rather debateable.

The fundamental question remains that why do Indian interests continue to grow in the region in addition to Saudi Arabia's strategic inclination towards India which is seemingly driving the former away from Pakistan. The biggest implication for Pakistan in view of the Indian expansion in the Middle East is other actors distancing themselves from Pakistan. As for the Middle Eastern countries, the choice to get along with India seems rational given its economic might and the strategic opportunities that the latter has to offer. There can be deliberate complications between the GCC and Pakistan but there is no chance that Islamabad would let the GCC slip away from its hands, keeping in view the importance of these ties and the huge economic activity that it has generated over the years. Their relationship could, however, be viewed under different lenses because of Pakistan's tilt towards China. In some areas, Pakistan would have to compromise too. For instance, in an upcoming potential reality where Israel and GCC would foster in their relationship, Pakistan can play the role of a neutral party and a non-interferer — securing its national interests without upholding the placards of its religious agenda.

Conclusion

India's inroads into the Middle East are not just focused on its energy security but rather appears to be a multi-dimensional approach

inclusive of Pakistan. The basic aim of India's strategy is to strengthen its relations in the Gulf region and engage in counter-narrative diplomatic engagements that would complicate Pakistan's foreign policy.

Thus, Pakistan should take steps such as including Gulf countries in foreign investment opportunities and engaging them in CPEC projects. This is an important step in facilitating Pakistan's economic situation, which continues to wane in the Middle East. Furthermore, India at this point is unstoppable. Thus, instead of focusing on how to exclude India from the Middle East, Pakistan should focus on how to make a comeback with a firm and a stronger foothold. This would result in a non-zero-sum game where the win of one party will not determine the loss of the other.

Notes and References

- ¹ Annapurna Mitra and Ria Kasliwal, "Twin Crises in the Gulf: Implications for India," *ORF Special Report*, 2020, https://www.orfonline.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/ ORF_Special_Report_105_GulfCrises.pdf.
- ² India has been in a close and extended strategic neighbourhood of the Middle East, dating back to the time when Aryans were moving southwards via Iran – becoming a master of "Aryawarts".
- ³ Abdul Amir Jorfi, "Iran and India: Age old friendship," *Indian Quarterly* 50, no.4 (1994):1, https://www.jstor.org/stable/ 45072637?refreqid=excelsior%3A949d8eb31f792851c38ca2048a9 daeb9&seq=1#metadata_info_tab_contents.
- ⁴ Shashank Joshi, "The Arab World to 2020," in Influencing Tomorrow: Future Challenges for British Foreign Policy, eds. Douglas Alexander and Ian Kearns (Guardian Books: London, 2013), 94-96.
- ⁵ Annapurna Mitra and Ria Kasliwal, "Twin Crises in the Gulf," 2.
- ⁶ Naresh Kumar, "Recent Trend and pattern of Indian Emigration to Gulf Countries: A Diaspora Perspective," *Population Association of America* 2014 Annual Meeting Program, https://paa2014.princeton.edu/abstracts/141653.
- ⁷ Guy Burton, "India's Look West Policy in the Middle East under Modi," *Middle East Institute*, 6 August 2019, https://www.mei.edu/publications/indias-look-west-policymiddle-east-under-modi.
- ⁸ Akhilesh Pillalamarri, "Why India should Look West Instead," *The Diplomat*, 7 March 2016, https://thediplomat.com/ 2016/03/why-india-should-look-west-instead/.
- ⁹ Prasanta Kumar Pradhan, "Accelerating India's Look West Policy in the Gulf," *IDSA Issue Brief*, 3 February 2011, https://www.files.ethz.ch/isn/137525/IB_IndiaLookWestPolicy.pdf.
- ¹⁰ Guy Burton, "India's Look West Policy."
- ¹¹ Stanley Johny, "Tilting towards the Saudis," *The Hindu*, 6 April 2016, https://www.thehindu.com/opinion/op-ed/Tilting-towards-the

Saudis/article14221106.ece?__cf_chl_captcha_ tk__=o6NNIZ0Hzka.Q5X.xsvi1yEBu6BalmP3alsK_xVE0MI-1638355243-0-gaNycGzNE5E.

- ¹² Zakir Hussain, "India-Saudi Arabia Relations: New Bilateral Dynamics," *Middle East Institute*, 25 April 2017, https://www.mei.edu/publications/india-saudi-arabia-relationsnew-bilateral-dynamics.
- "Delhi Declaration, Signed by King Abdullah bin Abdulaziz Al Saud of the Kingdom of Saudi Arabia and Prime Minister Dr. Manmohan Singh of India," *Ministry of External Affairs, Government of India*, 27 January 2006, https://mea.gov.in/bilateraldocuments.htm?dtl/5969/ Delhi+Declaration+Signed+by+King+Abdullah+bin+Abdulaziz+Al +Saud+of+the+Kingdom+of+Saudi+Arabia+and+Prime+Minister +Dr+Manmohan+Singh+of+India.
- ¹⁴ "India-Saudi Arabia Joint Statement during the visit of Prime Minister to Saudi Arabia," *Ministry of External Affairs, Government of India*, 3 April 2016, https://www.mea.gov.in/bilateraldocuments.htm?dtl/ 26595/IndiaSaudi+Arabia+Joint+Statement+during+the+visit+of +Prime+Minister+to+Saudi+Arabia+April+03+2016.
- ¹⁵ Kinda Bakr, "Saudi Arabia India: Strategic Partnership," Gulf Research Center, 4 May 2021, https://www.grc.net/ documents/609268281ddebSaudiIndiastrategicpartnership.pdf.
- ¹⁶ Ausaf Sayeed, "India-Saudi relations are built on the strong edifice of history," *Arab News* 14 August 2021, https://arab.news/rydpk.
- ¹⁷ Islamuddin Sajid, "Pakistan lashes out at Saudi-led OIC silence on Kashmir," Anadolu Agency, 6 August 2020, https://www.aa.com.tr/en/asia-pacific/pakistan-lashes-out-atsaudi-led-oic-silence-on-kashmir/1934076.
- ¹⁸ Omair Anas, "India and Saudi Arabia reach a long overdue strategic compatibility," Observer Research Foundation, 7 November 2019, https://www.orfonline.org/expert-speak/india-and-saudi-arabiareach-a-long-overdue-strategic-compatibility-57395/.
- ¹⁹ Elizabeth Roche, "India invited as guest of honor to OIC meet, Sushma Swaraj to attend," *Mint*, 24 February 2019,

98

https://www.livemint.com/politics/news/india-invited-as-guest-ofhonour-to-oic-meet-sushma-swaraj-to-attend-1550913750935.html.

- ²⁰ "Saudi snubs Pakistan's efforts to mend relations," *Middle East* Monitor, 20 August 2020, https://www.middleeastmonitor. com/20200820-saudi-snubs-pakistans-efforts-to-mend-relations/.
- ²¹ Sushant Sareen, "Qureshi's Saudi criticism on Kashmir hints shift in Pakistan strategy for the Islamic world," *The Print*, 13 August 2020, https://theprint.in/opinion/qureshis-saudi-criticism-on-kashmirhints-shift-in-pakistans-strategy-for-the-islamic-world/480965/.
- ²² Khalid Rahman, "India-Iran Relations and current regional dynamics," *Policy Perspectives* 7, no.2 (2010): 29, https://www.jstor.org/stable/42909275?read-now=1&seq=3# page_scan_tab_contents.
- ²³ Rick Rowden, "Understanding foreign relations between India and Iran," Sheffield Political Economy Research Institute, 11 July 2017, http://speri.dept.shef.ac.uk/2017/07/11/ understanding-foreignrelations-between-india-and-iran/.
- ²⁴ Mohammad Parvez Bilgrami, "Iran's relations with India," Center for Iranian studies in Ankara, 13 November 2017, https://iramcenter.org/en/irans-relations-with-india-and-pakistan/.
- ²⁵ "Iran exports to India increases 240% in a quarter on year," *Tehran Times*, 27 July 2021, https://www.tehrantimes.com/ news/463449/Iran-s-exports-to-India-increases-240-in-a-quarter-on-year.
- ²⁶ Sudha Ramachandran, "India Double downs on Chabahar gambit," *The Diplomat*, 14 January 2019, https://thediplomat.com/ 2019/01/india-doubles-down-on-chabahar-gambit/.
- ²⁷ Soroush Aliasgary and Marin Ekstrom "Chabahar Port and India's strategic balancing with China and India," *The Diplomat*, 21 October 2021, https://thediplomat.com/ 2021/10/chabahar-portand-irans-strategic-balancing-with-china-and-india/.
- ²⁸ Ibid.

- ²⁹ "Israel International Relations: India-Israel Relations," *Jewish Virtual Library,* https://www.jewishvirtuallibrary.org/history-and-overview-of-india-israel-relations.
- ³⁰ Elizabeth Roche, "How India, Israel diplomatic ties came to fruition".
- ³¹ Ashok Sharma and Dov Bing, "India-Israel Relations: The evolving partnership," *Israel Affairs* 21, no.4, (2015), https://doi.org/10.1080/13537121.2015.1076189.
- ³² Muhsin Puthan Purayil, "Shifting trajectory in India-Israel relations under Modi," *Israel Affairs* 26, no.3 (2020), https://doi.org/10.1080/13537121.2020.1754594.
- ³³ "My Enemy's Enemy," *New York Times*, 27 February 2007, https://www.nytimes.com/2007/02/27/opinion/27ihteddobbins.4735925.html.
- ³⁴ Arjun Appadurai, *The Domestic Roots of India's Foreign Policy*, (Oxford University Press, 1981), 151.
- ³⁵ "Understanding the dynamics of India-Israel relations," USANAS Foundation, 30 January 2021, https://usanasfoundation.com/understanding-the-dynamics-ofindia-israel-relations.
- ³⁶ Ibid.
- ³⁷ Stanly Johny, "Such a long Silence on Yemen," *The Hindu*, 22 August 2016, http://www.thehindu.com/opinion/lead/Such-along-silence-on-Yemen/article14582324.ece.
- ³⁸ "Full text of Saudi Arabia's Vision 2030 in English," https://english.alarabiya.net/en/perspective/features/2016/04/26/ Full-text-of-Saudi-Arabia-s-Vision-2030.html.
- ³⁹ Muhsin Puthan Purayil, "Shifting trajectory in India-Israel relations under Modi."